





# ELIAS Early Language and Intercultural Acquisition Studies

#### **Editor**

Kristin Kersten

#### **Contributors**

Suzanne Akerman, Petra Burmeister, Aafke Buyl, Maria Büllesfeld, Jutta Daszenies, Martina Drewing, Michael Ewig, Anna Flyman Mattsson, Eva Frey, Lydia Gerlich, Lena Gotthardt, Jessica Granados, Alexandra Hähnert, Gisela Håkansson, Alex Housen, Jaklin Isensee, Sonja Janssens, Elke Kalbe, Holger Kersten, Kristin Kersten, Julia Kögler, Barbara Leloux, Annette Lommel, Sylvia Luft, Ute Massler, Katharina Neils, Svenja Pahl, Kai Perret, Thorsten Piske, Andreas Rohde, Marion Salentin, Christina Schelletter, Anke Schneider, Annelie Schober, Anja Steinlen, Sarah Taylor, Ramona Thierer, Shannon Thomas, Inge Strunz, Christine Tiefenthal, Christian Trumpp, Martina Weitz, Insa Wippermann, Henning Wode

**Final Report** 

**Public Part** 

#### Project information

Project acronym: ELIAS

Project title: Early Language and Intercultural Acquisition Studies

Project number: 142355-LLP-1-2008-1-DE-COMENIUS-CMP

Agreement n. 2008-3378 / 001-001

Sub-programme or KA: Comenius Multilateral Project

Project website: www.elias.bilikita.org

Reporting period: From 01/10/2008

To 30/09/2010

Report version: 1

Date of preparation: 25/11/2010

Beneficiary organisation: University of Magdeburg, Germany

Project coordinator: Dr. Kristin Kersten

Project coordinator organisation: University of Magdeburg, Germany

Project coordinator telephone number: +49.391.6716.655

Project coordinator email address: projekte@kristin-kersten.de

This project has been funded with support from the European Commission.

This publication [communication] reflects the views only of the author, and the Commission cannot be held responsible for any use which may be made of the information contained therein.

© 2008 Copyright Education, Audiovisual & Culture Executive Agency.

The document may be freely copied and distributed provided that no modifications are made, that the source is acknowledged and that this copyright notice is included.

## **Executive Summary**

More than ever before, educational institutions are called upon to prepare young children for the demands of an increasingly globalised world and the challenges of preserving our biosphere upon which all human life depends. In order to provide them with the personal and professional foundations they need to participate in a multilingual and multicultural society and to grow to be responsible European citizens, European education systems must impart sound knowledge of foreign languages, intercultural skills and tolerance, and individual as well as collective environmental awareness. It is critically important to introduce children to such knowledge and skills at the earliest stage possible, i.e. ideally at the start of a lifelong learning process. As numerous studies on early education have demonstrated, children's natural learning strategies and enthusiasm maximise their learning success at a young age.

The most effective method of imparting such knowledge and skills at an early age is a language immersion programme in bilingual preschools, carried out through native speakers of a second language (L2). ELIAS aims to advance Europe-wide establishment of bilingual preschools and collaboration with non-academic educational institutions. A research consortium from nine universities and a zoo monitors young children's learning progress in second language acquisition, intercultural communication, bilingual science skills and environmental awareness in ten bilingual preschools in Belgium, England, Germany and Sweden. Located on the premises of the Magdeburg Zoo, the unique bilingual Zoo Preschool thrives on its proximity to animals and provides an ideal environment for bilingual education for sustainable development ("Green Immersion"). Such collaboration is unprecedented in the world.

ELIAS aims to inform specialists in the European education sector, preschools, schools, research institutions and non-academic cultural institutions (e.g. zoological and botanical gardens, aquariums, museums) and the general public.

Ethnographic participant observation of preschool activities, and a number of standardised and non-standardised tests for language development revealed that:

- 1. At preschool level, children already learn and successfully apply different strategies of intercultural competence.
- 2. The children attain a high level of competence in the foreign language (English), whereby language comprehension is in advance of language production. The level of language competence depends on the amount of contact with the language, as well as the language specific teaching methodological principles of the preschool teachers, that is, the way language is used when interacting with the children. Children with migration backgrounds learn the language faster than children with a monolingual German background.
- 3. The native language is not affected by the intense input in the foreign language, on the contrary: The children's level of German increases developmentally according to their age. Children with migration backgrounds are not as disadvantaged as was initially feared: in line with other studies, it was shown that both languages of the children benefit from an increased language awareness.
- 4. The children in the zoo preschool show significant progress in terms of bilingual environmental competence ('Green Immersion'). This development was found to depend a lot on the age of the child as well as other individual factors.

ELIAS has produced a series of practical materials such as teacher training modules, Green Immersion teaching modules and a CD ROM, information brochures and guidelines, and a range of presentations on bilingual learning, all of which can be downloaded from the ELIAS website at www.elias.bilikita.org, and notably the two-volume book-publication "Bilingual Preschools", which makes all results accessible to the public after the project's lifetime.

# **Table of Contents**

1.	Project Objectives	5
2.	Project Approach	6
3.	Project Outcomes & Results	. 10
3.1.	The Input Quality Observation Scheme (IQOS): The Nature of L2 Input and its Influence on L2 Development in Bilingual Preschools	. 10
3.2.	Receptive L2 Lexical Knowledge in Bilingual Preschool Children	. 14
3.3.	Receptive L2 Grammar Knowledge Development in Bilingual Preschools	. 16
3.4.	Lexical and Grammatical Comprehension in Monolingual and Bilingual Children	. 20
3.5.	SETK 3-5: A developmental language test on German for 3-to-5-year-old children	. 23
3.6.	Intercultural Encounters in Bilingual Preschools	26
3.7.	Green Immersion	. 33
4.	Partnerships	. 38
5.	Plans for the Future	43
6.	Contribution to EU policies	45
7	References	<i>1</i> 7

## 1. Project Objectives

Alexandra Hähnert, Kristin Kersten

In the increasingly multicultural societies of today, foreign language proficiency and intercultural competence are becoming more and more important. ELIAS aims to make a contribution to the implementation of efficient bilingual preschool programmes throughout the EU and to provide children of an early age with crucial knowledge of different foreign languages, intercultural competence, tolerant intercultural attitudes and a heightened awareness of the environment within an integrated programme.

The preschools affiliated with the project – ten intercultural bilingual preschools in Belgium, Germany, England and Sweden, and a monolingual preschool in England – are academically monitored and guided by a research team from nine universities in the four countries. The research team aims to single out the factors which render a programme most efficient in terms of language, culture, and content learning. The results obtained are transferable to bilingual programmes with any chosen foreign language.

ELIAS places a special emphasis on early environmental education. In an unprecedented pilot programme, research on bilingual science learning and the acquisition of environmental awareness was carried out in the unique zoo preschool at Magdeburg Zoological Garden in Germany.

Moreover, preschool staff were provided with teacher training in theoretical and practical issues of bilingual education. Teaching materials for bilingual science education were developed and are presented on the project website as well as on a CD ROM available at request. Another project product with practical relevance is an implementation manual for bilingual preschools. The research team, on the other hand, profited from the practical knowledge and experiences of the preschool staff and from their expertise about the children's development in their observations and assessment procedures. Thus, continual feedback between all partners warranted an increase in quality both in the preschool programmes and in the research studies.

A primary concern of ELIAS was to encourage bilingual learning and the implementation of bilingual programmes as widely as possible across European preschools, and to help establish the continuation of the programme into elementary school. The final symposium, with about 300 participants from ten different countries, contributed to this goal.

Initial target groups included project preschool staff, children and their parents, the zoological garden affiliated with the project and other institutions with a direct interest in bilingual education. In the long run, the project will continue to benefit European preschools and preschool initiatives, as well as elementary and secondary schools via the distribution of the research results, online and in print. ELIAS produced a pool of knowledge from which all European institutions involved practically or theoretically in bilingual education may draw, and thus tried to enhance European educational action plans at large. In this way, ELIAS makes an important contribution to the vision of an integrated Europe.

## 2. Project Approach

Eva Frey, Kristin Kersten, Anja Steinlen

ELIAS used a qualitative, ethnographic approach supplemented with several quantitative measures to capture the complex learning situation in bilingual preschools. Within this framework, the main methodological tool was participant observation (see below, 2.1, 3.1). Participant observation focused on intercultural communication (3.2), on bilingual environmental learning (3.3.), and on language learning (3.4-6). This section summarises the most important methodological approaches and the dissemination strategies. Assessment procedures and project results of all studies, on the other hand, are explained in detail in the next chapter (3).

In accordance with the ELIAS objective to examine the effectiveness of the immersive preschool programmes, several language assessments (L2 English, L1 English, L1 German) were carried out with a variety of age-appropriate tests. The test used for second language assessments is the ELIAS L2 Grammar Test, which was exclusively developed for ELIAS (3.4), the standardised Lexicon Test (BPVS, 3.5), and, since the bulk of the preschools are located in Germany, a standardised L1 Test (SETK) for L1 German (3.6). Training and guidance on data analysis were provided by different partners according to their expertise in the field. In addition to these quantitative measures, several surveys, such as interviews with preschool teachers and parent questionnaires, were conducted to elicit data constituting the learning environment of the children as well as their social background. Assessment materials can be accessed on the project website, www.elias.bilikita.org.

Another objective of the project was to provide children with an educational framework that fosters scientifically sound Education for Sustainable Development (ESD) in a bilingual learning context. Based on this innovative educational approach, the ELIAS team created a new technical term: *Green Immersion* (Kersten & Perret 2008). Apart from ongoing participant observation, the ELIAS team also conducted a pilot assessment that led to the development of a set of teaching techniques and materials, and a tailored developmental model on Green Immersion education, on which two observational studies on Green Immersion were based. The online version of those modules can be downloaded from the ELIAS homepage.

## 2.1 Methodology and Methodological Tools

A major research tool within the ELIAS Project is the so-called "ethnographic observation", i.e. the non-obtrusive observation of human behaviour in a field environment. The person is usually not aware that he/she is being observed (see e.g. Pitman et al. 1989). But why should field research be carried out? Why not focus on tests? As Ellis (1990a: 67) pointed out, there is a scepticism over the ability of this approach to 'produce the definitive answers that some researchers expect.' ELIAS therefore supplemented data from quantitative research (i.e. the L1 and L2 language tests) with qualitative data, base on our assumption that qualitative and quantitative methods are complementary rather than opposites.<sup>1</sup>

Ethnography focuses on the collection and interpretation of data and questions and hypothesis often emerge during the course of the investigation, rather than beforehand (see

\_

In the German literature, this approach is called "triangulation" (see e.g. Flick 2008).

e.g. Pitman et al. 1989). That is, ethnographic research is a bottom-up approach, i.e. theory is derived from data ('data first').<sup>2</sup>

Within the ethnographic framework, a research strategy called "participant observation" is used frequently. Participant observation aims to gain a close and intimate familiarity with a given group of individuals (such as a religious, occupational, or sub-cultural group, or a particular community) and their practices through an intensive involvement with people in their natural environment, usually over an extended period of time.<sup>3</sup>

In the context of ELIAS, participant observation was chosen as the most important tool to determine how children acquire a foreign language in a bilingual preschool context. This was done because studies of very young children agree that written questionnaires (which are an important tool in ethnographic studies) are of no use for data collection, as very young children are unable to read (see, e.g., Boehm & Weinberg 1997; Garbarino & Stott 1989; Touliatos & Compton 1983, all in McKechnie 2000). While it is possible to interview and survey adults who may act as important informants about children's foreign language acquisition, these methods capture only indirectly a picture of that development. In contrast, the techniques of ethnographic observation, which allow exploration of research questions from the context itself in a manner that may be adjusted to be age appropriate, provide a promising approach to research with young children in foreign language settings.

Participant observation was carried out by researchers who spent time in their respective preschool at least once a week. Observers were present during the daily preschool routines and took field notes. Observers were familiar to the children and often considered part of the staff. For the children and the staff, the observer, however, is slightly separate from everyday life of the classroom, but still functions as a member of the group (see also Tabors 1997). By being a participant, the researcher is able to get to know all the children and the teachers; by being an observer the researcher is able to record interactions that may have otherwise gone unnoticed.

According to Pitman et al. (1989), there are six characteristics of ethnographic research:

- 1. The research is carried out in the context in which the subjects normally live and work, i.e. it is contextual.
- 2. The research is unobtrusive, i.e. the researcher avoids manipulating the phenomena under investigation.
- 3. The research is relatively long-term, i.e. longitudinal.
- 4. The research involves the participation of stakeholders other than the researcher, i.e. it is collaborative.
- 5. The researcher carries out interpretive analyses of the data.
- 6. There is interaction between questions/hypotheses and data collection/ interpretation, i.e. the research, is organic.

The ethnographic approach has been criticised because ethnographies are based on the detailed description and analysis of a particular context or situation. It is therefore difficult for outsiders to access and replicate the results. However, as Pitman et al. (1989: 59) points out, five key aspects of ethnographic research have been developed which enhance external reliability, i.e. the replication of the research by others: For example, it is important to be explicit about the social position of the researchers within the group under investigation. Most importantly, however, the choice of the informants, the analytical constructs and premises, the social situations, the conditions and the analytical constructs and premises, and the methods of data collection and analysis have to be clearly stated.

Participant observations have a long tradition and were extensively used in the 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> century, esp. with respect to the studies of non-Western societies or sub-culture groups (see e.g. Spradley 1980, De Walt et al. 1998). With the introduction of "grounded theory" (e.g. Glaser & Strauss 1967), a more formalised qualitative research programme, many ethnographers have refined their methods, by making them more amenable to formal hypothesis-testing and replicability.

These six characteristics may also be applied to ethnographic research within ELIAS: For example, the participant observations were carried out during the two-year period of the project (longitudinal), the research took place in the preschools (contextual) and researchers ensured that the children's activities and the daily routines of the preschools were not disturbed (relatively unobtrusive research). As the interpretation of participant observation was also supplemented by parent questionnaires and regular conversations and interviews with the preschool teachers, the research carried out within ELIAS was collaborative. The research team carried out interpretive analyses of the data and constantly checked whether the materials and the interpretations were useful to the purpose of the research.

ELIAS developed an observation checklist called IQOS (Input Quality Observation Scheme) to assess the teachers' language input and its influence on the children's language development. The IQOS includes questions on the teacher's language use, contextualisation of language and negotiation of meaning.

The results of the observations were complemented with the results of the quantitative assessments in order to capture the complex picture of learning and education in bilingual preschools (see chapter 3).

### 2.2 Dissemination and Exploitation

Apart from the research studies, ELIAS developed training materials and practical manuals which can be employed in bilingual preschools in a supra-regional context. As we have often experienced, new institutions tend to "re-invent the wheel" over again, in spite of the fact that many of the initial difficulties could be avoided by referring to tried and tested methods. The ELIAS materials are intended to remedy this situation and help disseminate best practices in bilingual preschools. Materials that can be downloaded at the website include teacher training modules on background information for different relevant topics, such as introductions to intercultural competence, first and second language acquisition, teaching principles in immersive institutions, bilingual environmental education (Green Immersion) and material creation; a parent information brochure on immersive learning in preschools; guidelines for the implementation of bilingual preschools and primary schools, guidelines for teaching principles, a conceptual design for Green Immersion in bilingual preschools; a range of presentations on ELIAS topics and results; a bibliography, and, as stated above, online teaching materials for Green Immersion available online and on CD ROM.

The final book publication Bilingual Preschools (edited by Kersten, Rohde, Steinlen & Schelletter 2010) represents the dissemination tool with the most impact among all project results. It consists of two volumes. The first volume, Language and Development, includes the research results of all studies carried out within the ELIAS framework, i.e. the study on language input (Weitz et al.), on receptive L2 lexical knowledge (Rohde), on receptive L2 grammar knowledge (Steinlen et al.), complemented by a comparison between monolingual and bilingual children (Schelletter & Ramsey), the study on German first language acquisition (Steinlen et al.), on intercultural encounters in bilingual preschools (Gerlich et al.), on Green Immersion and animal-supported environmental education (Thomas et al. and Strunz & Thomas), and finally on the profiles of the different ELIAS preschools (Wippermann et al.). The second volume, Best Practices, includes practical guidelines and background information on fields relevant to bilingual preschools, which can be used for training purposes. It comprises an introduction to bilingual preschool education in Europe (Wode), a summary of the research results (reprinted in chapter 3 of this report, Steinlen et al.), guidelines for the implementation of a bilingual preschool as well as for teachers' language use (Kersten et al.), and introductions to second language acquisition (Rohde), to

intercultural communicative competence (Massler), to green immersion (Thomas) and to material development in bilingual preschools (Tiefenthal et al.).

To warrant continual learning opportunities for the most important target group, the children, ELIAS placed a strong emphasis on the continuation of bilingual programmes in primary schools. We thus created an implementation guideline for immersion in primary schools (Kersten et al. 2009/2010), in collaboration with Germany's most notable association for bilingual learning, FMKS (www.fmks.eu). These guidelines are provided in English and in German, and they complement the manual for bilingual preschools. In addition, several partners contributed to initiatives for new immersive primary schools in meetings with parents, administrators and political boards. Another initiative with a very strong long-term impact is the foundation of a new association of bilingual institutions in Saxony-Anhalt. Three partners were involved in the implementation and are currently taking part in this network.

Apart from these practical materials, the ELIAS team used different strategies to make the project known in the European context, such as repeated press articles and information, diverse small-scale and large-scale team meetings with practitioners and representatives from administrative and political boards, two symposiums, information events, lectures, presentations and a panel discussion for preschools, parents, students and a wider audience, university classes, as well as diverse academic presentations on conferences.

Ultimately, the findings of ELIAS are intended to contribute to the extending and improving of early bilingual education throughout the Community.

## 3. Project Outcomes & Results<sup>4</sup>

Anja K. Steinlen, Ute Massler, Christina Schelletter, Shannon Thomas, Suzanne Akerman, Petra Burmeister, Aafke Buyl, Michael Ewig, Anna Flyman Mattsson, Lydia Gerlich, Gisela Håkansson, Alex Housen, Elke Kalbe, Holger Kersten, Kristin Kersten, Katharina Neils, Svenja Pahl, Thorsten Piske, Rachel Ramsey, Andreas Rohde, Martina Weitz, Insa Wippermann<sup>5</sup>

This chapter provides an overview of the most important research results gained in the course of the ELIAS project. It summarises the major findings and their implications from the longitudinal study carried out in 11 preschools between 2008 and 2010. The chapter comprises an overview on the nature of language input by the L2 teachers in the bilingual preschools (section 1), the most important findings of the children's L2 vocabulary and grammar comprehension (sections 2, 3 and 4), the acquisition of the mother tongue in the project's seven German-English preschools (section 5), a report on intercultural encounters in the bilingual preschools (section 6), and a documentation of the concept of "green immersion," i.e. bilingual environmental education in the project's only zoo preschool at Magdeburg Zoo in Germany (section 7). A more detailed academic description of each study can be found in the respective chapters in volume I of the project's final publication: *Bilingual Preschools: Language and Development* (Kersten et al. 2010). Each section in this chapter corresponds to the chapter in volume I with the identical title.

The project results described here were presented in comprised form at the project's final symposium. These presentations as well as all test materials and supplementary materials used in the studies are available at the project's homepage at www.elias.bilikita.org.

# 3.1. The Input Quality Observation Scheme (IQOS): The Nature of L2 Input and its Influence on L2 Development in Bilingual Preschools

#### 3.1.1 Introduction

Second language input has been dealt with in several studies supporting different views of the role that input may play in second language acquisition. The necessity of input in second language acquisition is undisputable; the subject of debate has rather been on what the input should look like and how it turns into acquisition. One of the most influential theoretical positions has been the Input Hypothesis (Krashen 1981), where he claims that comprehensible input is the single crucial and necessary factor in acquiring a language and that input becomes comprehensible through simplification and with the help of contextual and extralinguistic clues. The role of comprehensible input in second language acquisition was further stressed by Michael Long (1980), but with a greater emphasis on interactive input. Finally, Swain pointed to comprehensible output as a crucial factor in negotiation of meaning that leads the learners to native-like speech (Swain 1985).

One of the ELIAS project's aims was to investigate the nature of input provided in bilingual preschools and, therefore, to develop an instrument which is able to capture the quality of the input offered by the L2 teachers. The assumption was that the quality of input matters in

This section is reprinted in an adapted form from Steinlen et al. (2010): Results of the ELIAS Research Studies: A Summary, in K. Kersten, A. Rohde, C. Schelletter, A.K. Steinlen (eds), *Bilingual Preschools: Best Practices*. Trier: WVT, 35-76, by permission of the publisher.

The authors are indepted to Aafke Buyl, Maria Büllesfeld, Anna Flyman Mattsson, Lydia Gerlich, Lena Gotthardt, Sylvia Luft, Svenja Pahl, Rachel Ramsey, Annelie Schober, Marion Salentin, Anja Steinlen, Ramona Thierer, Shannon Thomas, Martina Weitz, and Insa Wippermann for data collection, and Dario Klemm for statistical analyses.

SLA, i.e. that a qualitatively more beneficial input correlates with a more successful L2 development. As quantifiable data can be compared more easily, the ELIAS team developed a quantitative observation tool to gather quantifiable data in the different preschools which would describe the input and interactive features used in the preschools. Already-existing quantitative observation methods served as a first point of departure: For example, Ullman & Geva (1983) combined two instruments in one scheme with TALOS (Target Language Observation Scheme) whose first part is rated in real-time in the classroom and its second after the lesson. Such a comparison ensures a better control of interrater agreement. The most well-known and used observation scheme is COLT (Communicative Orientation of Language Teaching, Allen, Fröhlich, and Spada 1984). COLT was developed with the purpose of investigating the effects of instructional variables on learning outcomes and aimed at a systematic description of instructional practices and procedures in different L2 classrooms.

However, the ELIAS project is concerned with bilingual preschool settings which differ in many respects from the L2 classroom. Therefore the existing observation schemes could not be transferred directly to the ELIAS project's needs but were used as a basis for the development of the *Input Quality Observation Scheme* (IQOS), which accounts for the peculiarities of the preschool setting.

Just as COLT or TALOS, the IQOS is an instrument that uses a systematic approach to observations, i.e., it clearly states what is to be observed, by whom and when the observations should take place, and how the observed behaviour should be recorded (Bortz & Döring 2006: 270). The aim of the IQOS is to compare different L2 teachers with regard to their language use and to relate the obtained data to the children's L2 development. A quantitative observation tool was chosen over purely ethnographic observations in order to make the data gathered in the various preschools more comparable.

The IQOS incorporates both low-inference and high-inference categories (see Mackey & Gass 2005: 191ff.). Low-inference categories do not require any judgement and comprise general information, such as the categorisation of a situation and activity or the duration and the overall focus of the activity (i.e. form, when the activity is clearly language centred; form in a communicative context, when specific linguistic elements are emphasised and embedded in the context of a game/song, or meaning, e.g. genuine discussions or conversations which clearly focus on the content). Furthermore, these categories include information on the number of children who are participating, their average age, etc. The lowinference categories are used in order to obtain background information on the setting of the activity and to facilitate a general description of the observed sequence. High-inference categories, on the other hand, require the observer to decide whether a certain feature is present to a "very low," "low," "high" or "very high" degree. The high-inference categories cover aspects such as quantitative data (i.e. L2 amount, absence of L1 use), input adapted speech, varied input, ritualised characteristics (i.e. language, acknowledgment of children's interactional moves and focus on form), the promotion of comprehension (i.e. contextualisation, explanation & comparison, and ensuring children's comprehension), output (i.e. encouragement and maintenance of L2 output, implicit corrective feedback, absence of explicit corrections and absence of forcing correct imitation) and, finally, whether the children actually listen to the L2 preschool teacher.

Apart from the quality of L2 input, the quantity of L2 input also plays a crucial role in foreign language learning which may be expressed as L2 contact (indexed in month of L2 exposure) or as L2 intensity whose impact on L2 development, motivation, L1 development or transfer has been shown in many studies (e.g. de Jabrun 1997, Kecskes 1998, Pavlenko & Jarvis 2002). Usually, L2 intensity is indexed as the number of L2 classes per week, for example in studies which compare total vs. early immersion programmes and which show that a more intensive exposure to the L2 leads to better achievements in the L2 (e.g., Genesee 1987, Lapkin et al. 1998, Wesche et al. 1994). Similar assumptions may be posited for the preschool context: The higher the L2 intensity is, the better the children will perform in their

L2. However, in contrast to the school context, L2 intensity cannot be measured as the number of L2 classes in preschools because the L2 is the medium of communication and not restricted to classes. For the preschool context, L2 intensity would rather include factors such as L2 teachers' and children's attendance time in the preschool per week, opening hours of the preschool and number of children in the institution. This is the first time that the effect of L2 input intensity on preschoolers' L2 abilities has been assessed.

#### **3.1.2** Method

The IQOS was used by the observers during their weekly observations. The checklist was used with every L2 teacher who participated in the ELIAS project and who provided input to the preschool children. The observers selected an activity in which an interaction between the L2 teacher and the children took place, and in which the input was rated by means of the checklist. Observed interactions typically lasted less than 10 minutes, so that several sequences could be rated during one observational sequence.

The IQOS includes 9 low- and 15 high-inference categories. In every observed activity, each of the high-inference categories is given a score on a Likert scale from 1 to 4, with 1 indicating a 'very low' presence of the observed category, 2 indicating a 'low' presence, 3 a 'high' presence and finally 4 signalling that the category was present in the observed situation to a 'very high' extent. It was hypothesised that a very high use of a certain feature would be particularly conducive for L2 development.

The IQOS categories were scored in real-time, i.e. filled out during the observed activity. If this was not possible, for example because the observer participated in the activity, the checklist was completed shortly after the observation. The teachers knew about the observations as the checklist was used openly but were not familiar with the research topic. Furthermore, both children and teachers were familiar with the observers, hence, the influence on the teachers' and the children's behaviour due to observations could be kept to a minimum.

The checklist results were obtained between February and April 2010 in nine ELIAS preschools (i.e. in all preschools except for the two comparison groups in England). The preschools were situated in Germany, Sweden and Belgium. In total, 21 teachers were observed. Every L2 teacher was rated within at least 15 activities, with the number of observed activities per teacher ranging from 15 to 36. In total, 372 observations were used for analysis. Interrater reliability was highly significant. The internal consistency of the IQOS ranged between .819 (for all 15 categories) to .761 (for all 5 supercategories), using Cronbach's Alpha. Hence, reliability was satisfactory for a newly designed tool.

#### 3.1.3 Results and discussion

Considering the data obtained for all 21 L2 preschool teachers, their medians of the overall scores (henceforth IQOS scores) ranged from 30 to 51 (60 was the highest and 15 the lowest possible score that could be achieved). The data is not normally distributed which indicates that all teachers predominantly used means to render their input comprehensible and adhered to any other features which seem to be supportive for L2 development. The teachers' input differed quite dramatically in terms of individual category scores. Except for the category "absence of translation / absence of L1 use" (rated between "2" and "4"), all category scores alternate between 1 and 4 (for 336 observations), thus exhausting the full range of possible ratings.

The IQOS scores were also related to the amount of progress over a period of ±12 months concerning the children's receptive L2 grammar and lexical knowledge. Has qualitatively more beneficial input actually led to a higher amount of progress in L2 grammar and lexical knowledge, respectively?

First, the 148 children who completed the ELIAS Grammar Test at both test dates (T1 and T2) were subdivided into three IQOS-score groups, i.e. a group with a low, a mid and a high IQOS score. The results showed significant differences between the three groups, i.e. the children of the high IQOS score group displayed a significantly greater increase of receptive L2 grammar knowledge than children of the mid or low IQOS score groups. The same holds true for children with mid IQOS scores, who developed significantly better (in terms of L2 grammar knowledge) than those children who had received the least beneficial input (IQOS score low). The results, therefore, suggest that a qualitatively more beneficial input amounts to more progress in receptive L2 grammar knowledge.

Second, the 200 children who completed the BPVS at T1 and T2 were subdivided into three IQOS-score groups, i.e. a group with a low, a mid and a high IQOS score. In contrast to the results of the ELIAS Grammar Test, the results for the BPVS II did not indicate any significant differences between the IQOS score groups. In other words, the BPVS scores did not improve as a function of increased input quality, as indexed by the IQOS.

How can these differences in the results be accounted for? For example, new vocabulary may also become accessible to learners with qualitatively less beneficial input. Whereas rich sentence structures are indispensable for the development of morpho-syntactic knowledge, receptive word learning and the development of the mental lexicon (in terms of breadth, see Quian 2002) may be less dependent on rich input. Word meanings may, thus, be accessible merely from a high frequency of certain lexical items in the input and deduced from the use of these items within a clear context. Therefore, naming objects or activities without embedding these forms in structurally rich sentences may be sufficient for understanding (and passively recalling) these labels. Furthermore, it is vitally important to distinguish between receptive and productive lexical knowledge. Whereas the *productive* use of lexical items often requires the speaker to connect the words with each other and impose syntactic structures on their utterances (see Gass 2003: 227), the perception of words may not necessarily include any morpho-syntactic knowledge of the given lexemes (i.e. vocabulary knowledge in depth, see Wesche & Paribakht 1996).

As for input intensity, the ELIAS Input Intensity Score was also related to the amount of progress over a period of ±12 months concerning the children's receptive L2 grammar and lexical knowledge. It was hypothesised that a higher Input Intensity Score would show in higher scores as obtained in the BPVS II and in the ELIAS Grammar Test. The children were subdivided into four groups which differed with respect to their Input Intensity Score (i.e. high, upper middle, lower middle, or low). As shown in the chapters on lexical and grammatical L2 development, the results did not show any significant differences between the four input intensity groups as to the amount of progress in L2 knowledge, i.e. the children who had more opportunities to access L2 input did not seem to develop better than those with fewer opportunities for L2 input. Apparently, it seems that input quality has a greater impact on the development of L2 receptive grammatical and lexical knowledge than the mere amount of L2 input per week (input intensity). However, more studies are needed to examine the effects of input intensity in more detail.

In sum, the IQOS was developed as an observational tool for bilingual preschool settings which aimed at i) identifying and describing differences in the nature and quality of the L2 input offered to children in these settings and ii) further analysing the effects that these differences may have on the children's L2 development. As the results indicated, the IQOS is an appropriate tool to examine the nature of input provided in such a setting. Further studies are, however,needed to explore the feasibility of the IQOS in more detail.

#### 3.2. Receptive L2 Lexical Knowledge in Bilingual Preschool Children

#### 3.2.1 Introduction

It is not the speech sounds or the rules of grammar that require the most extensive learning, but the lexicon (Miller 1996: 5), yet in 1984, Meara stated "interlanguage theory has traditionally had very little to say about the lexical behaviour of non-native speakers" (Meara 1984: 225). One of the reasons why L2 lexical acquisition or L2 vocabulary learning was not given much attention well into the 1980s may have been that it was not clear which research questions should be asked in connection with the L2 lexicon: Unlike L2 phonological or morpho-syntactic development, where similar developmental sequences were able to be identified for large populations of L2 learners (Ellis 2008, Wode 1993 for reviews), lexical development evades the notion of developmental stages and appears to be highly individual (Rohde 2005, Singleton 1999). In the past 25 years, however, not least due to new approaches such as minimalism (Radford 2004), the lexicon has no longer been viewed as a separate issue, as an isolated inventory of content and function words. Rather, it has been regarded as playing a dynamic part in morpho-syntax. It is the choice of lexical items that drives the syntax, determining what structures are and are not possible in a sentence (Cook & Newson 2007: 8). Due to this "new dynamic image," the lexicon has gained new ground, leading to a number of research guestions in vocabulary learning (Ma 2009, Singleton 2009).

The task of the naturalistic L2 learner resembles the task which confronts the infant: Lexical units in the speech stream have to be isolated and connections have to be made between these units and the meanings they are intended to communicate. The difference is that the L2 learner can draw on her experience of making such connections between lexical forms and meanings in her L1 (Singleton 1999: 48). The involved languages in the ELIAS study (i.e. French, German and Swedish) are typologically and genealogically related to the target L2 English to varying degrees, therefore, a considerable amount of cultural overlap can be assumed between them, so that a large number of concepts that has been lexicalised in the learners' L1 can be expected to be at least similar in the L2 and to facilitate the formation of new concepts (ibid.).

#### 3.2.2 **Method**

The BPVS II (Dunn et al. 1997) is a standardised test instrument to determine the receptive vocabulary of 3- to 15-year old L1 speakers of English as well as the vocabulary of children learning English as an additional language (EAL) in Great Britain. It consists of 14 sets with 12 cards, every card contains 4 pictured items, one of which is asked for when the BPVS II is administered. Thus, maximally, 168 words were tested. Each child is tested individually by two experimenters in a quiet, familiar preschool room. Testing usually does not exceed 10 minutes. The examiner asks the child to point to the appropriate picture when giving the respective prompt (e.g. "Show me *baby*"), the second examiner records the responses. Testing starts with the initial set, the *basal set*, for every child, and is discontinued after the *ceiling set* in which 8 or more incorrect answers have been provided.

In 2009 and 2010, a total of 200 children, 96 girls and 104 boys (48% girls and 52% boys) from seven bilingual preschools in Germany, one in Sweden and one in Belgium were tested on the BPVS II twice at an interval of 5 to 15 months. The children's age range was between 34 and 88 months at T1 (test 1) (mean: 56.4 months, SD = 13.1 months) and they had been exposed to English between 1 and 50 months at the time of T1 (mean: 14.2 months, SD = 9.7 months).

Both expressions are used synonymously in this chapter. There appears to be a tendency to refer to "vocabulary" in lieu of "words" or "lexicon" in L2 contexts as "vocabulary" often refers to specific word lists used in classroom scenarios (Hatch & Brown 1995: 1, Lipka 1990). However, I do not see a substantial difference between "lexicon" and "vocabulary," especially in view of the fact that the term "L2 mental lexicon" (Singleton 1999) is well established.

At the time of T2, the children were between 42 and 98 months old (mean: 67.3 months, SD = 13.3 months) and their contact time to English was between 10 and 61 months (mean: 25.1 months, SD = 9.3 months). In addition, twenty children from a monolingual English background in a preschool in Hertfordshire, England (HS) also took the BPVS II twice. At the time of test 1, the monolingual English children were between 3-5 years old (mean: 52.9 months).

#### 3.2.3 Results and discussion

The purpose of this study was to examine the development of L2 receptive vocabulary in children with different L1s (i.e. German, French and Swedish) who were exposed to the L2 English in a preschool context. The results suggest that children learn an L2 as early as preschool and steadily improve their receptive vocabulary. The study revealed significant differences for the children's L2 vocabulary at two test times with respect to L2 contact duration (in months) and L2 intensity (which took the opening hours of the preschools and the L2 preschool teacher-child ratio into account). The L2 contact and the L2 intensity results share one characteristic: Both measures reveal that contact and intensity only make a difference in receptive vocabulary knowledge after an extended period of time. Within the first year of L2 contact, children appear to build up a considerable receptive lexicon but then only gradually add to their vocabulary so that a significant improvement can only be stated in the third and highest contact group (25-72 months) in the programme. It is obvious that the contact time in terms of the total time a child has spent in a programme is not particularly revelatory as the actual exposure to the L2 may be rather scant, if e.g. English is only heard once or twice a week. The proposed ELIAS Input Intensity Score (see Weitz et al., volume I) avoids the shortcomings of the "L2 contact measure" by determining the potential time of exposure for the children of the different European preschools. A third measure complementing L2 contact and L2 intensity is the L2 input quality (see ibid.).

In line with the results of the other studies in this volume, girls and boys did not perform significantly differently in their acquisition of a receptive lexicon. It is true that the girls may have had an advantage at test time 1 but, more importantly, at test time 2 the boys' and the girls' results did not significantly differ.

Furthermore, the comparison between children with and without a migration background did not produce any significant differences either. This is a very encouraging result as it is often informally reported that children with a migration background are disadvantaged in a preschool setting in which yet another "new" language is introduced. It is perhaps even more surprising that even the children who do not speak the ambient language at home do not lag behind in L2 acquisition. It is these children who are reportedly likelier to be disadvantaged in learning contexts as neither their L1 (a minority language) nor their L2 (the ambient majority language) may be age adequate (Apeltauer 2004).

This study of the development of children's L2 receptive vocabulary knowledge within the ELIAS project is necessarily limited in scope. That is also why the contribution of this study to the general issues in lexical/vocabulary acquisition has to be rather modest.

Lexical principles: The whole object assumption is not explicitly tested with the BPVS II, however, both L1 and L2 children tacitly assume that the tested labels refer to the entire objects in the pictures rather than to parts or shapes of those objects. The taxonomic assumption is not tested either but the BPVS II contains a large number of basic level terms (cat, tractor, gate, cow, tortoise, penguin) reflecting that children in both L1 and L2 acquisition first predominantly acquire and extend new labels on the basic level (Rohde 2005: 153, Witt 1990).

Vocabulary breadth vs. vocabulary depth: When compared to the vocabulary knowledge scale (Wesche & Paribakht 1996), step 3 in the VKS ("I have seen this word before...") corresponds most closely to the task of selecting one out of four pictures upon hearing a particular word in the BPVS. Thus, the BPVS can only test the breadth of learners'

vocabulary as only core meanings have to be identified when mapping an L2 label to a picture and no deeper semantic knowledge of a word is tested.

The L2 mental lexicon: Initially, L2 word associations are more strongly based on formal (phonological and/or morphological) similarities between L1 and L2 words than on semantic relations that hold between words (e.g. hyperonymy, synonymy, antonymy). While it is true that the BPVS II is not intended to elicit information on learners' mental lexicons, the children's responses may yet allow the conclusion that, left to their own devices, the children use phonological similarity plus the semantic information in the picture in order to identify object words. Upon hearing English words such as cow or dancing and seeing, amongst other possible choices, pictures of the animal and the activity, e.g. German L2 learners of English tend to notice the similarity between German Kuh and English cow (the initial plosive is similar and both words have a CV structure) or the phonological and morphological similarity between German tanzen and English dancing. These formal similarities prompt them to first establish (receptive) lexical entries for the two L2 words cow and dancing, following in fact a principle or an assumption akin to the taxonomic assumption which could be referred to as the "phonological similarity assumption" in order to establish a mental lexicon: Similar sounding words in two languages refer to the same object/activity.

Growth rates: Despite the conspicuous qualitative differences between the programmes tested in the ELIAS study, it has been shown that there is in fact a progress in the children's development of receptive vocabulary over time. This result is in line with the scant evidence from naturalistic L2 acquisition which indicates that at the onset of L2 acquisition there is veritable vocabulary surge, whereas growth rates take a dip as early as six months into the acquisition process (Rohde 2005, Wode et al. 1992). An early peak of growth rates and a henceforth slow acquisition of vocabulary may be due to an early satisfaction of children's communicative needs in the L2 and may go along with possible fossilisation process.

More detailed studies in the preschools are clearly required to bear out such a speculation. The problem, however, is that all the studies within the ELIAS project have shown that it is very difficult to control for a number variables related to both the individual children and the respective preschool programmes.

# 3.3. Receptive L2 Grammar Knowledge Development in Bilingual Preschools

#### 3.3.1 Introduction

The present chapter focuses on bilingual preschools in Germany, Sweden and Belgium, which offer partial immersion programmes in English. The staff members are preschool teachers from the respective countries, but usually one preschool teacher is a native speaker of English or has near-native-like competences. The children from these bilingual preschools investigated in this study are all non-native speakers of English. The bilingual preschool teachers abide by the "one person-one language" principle (e.g. Ronjat 1913). The foreign language is used according to immersion principles, i.e., English is not taught as a subject but, rather, used as a medium for classroom communication and for teaching. In the initial stages of immersion education, when the children have no or only a very limited knowledge of their L2, the preschool teachers contextualise their use of English as much as possible as the children must rely on non-linguistic contextual cues to comprehend the L2 input directed at them. As the children's ambient language outside the preschool is not English (but German, Swedish or French), their L2 acquisition situation is not comparable to being exposed to English in a country where it is spoken as the dominant language or the first language (L1) for most of the population (see e.g. Rohde 2005).

Learning a foreign language entails developing many types of knowledge and mastering many different skills, e.g. phonetic, phonological, lexical, morphological, syntactic, discourse-pragmatic as well as sociolinguistic skills. The present chapter focuses on children's

development of grammatical skills. Although the learner's primary concern in the earliest stages of L2 acquisition may be on the acquisition of the lexicon (Hatch 1983; Singleton 1999), mastering the grammatical principles of the L2 is also crucial for efficient communication in the language (Klein & Perdue 1992).

Furthermore, the present chapter investigates children's development of receptive (rather than productive) grammatical knowledge of the L2, for both practical and theoretical reasons. It is generally assumed that during the very first stages of L2 acquisition under investigation here, learners' productive skills lag behind their receptive skills. In particular, child L2 learners have been shown to go first through a 'silent stage' during which they are not yet able to produce many utterances in their L2 although they may well already have acquired some 'tacit' knowledge of the language (Ellis, 2008). This is also the case for the children in the bilingual preschools in the ELIAS project. These children typically produce very few English words and sentences (see e.g. Wode 2001, Rohde 2005). It was therefore deemed not feasible to analyse production L2 data because these are still scarce. Instead, the focus of the present study is on preschoolers' grammatical comprehension abilities with respect to their L2 English. The ELIAS Grammar Test, which has been used in this study, is a picture pointing task. This testing format has been successfully used with children between three and seven years of age, often in the form of standardised measurement instruments, to assess grammatical comprehension. The focus of this study is on the performance in the ELIAS Grammar Test by bilingual preschool children's as a function of L2 contact duration, L2 input intensity, sex and their home language background.

#### 3.3.2 Method

In 2009 and 2010, a total of 148 children (51% girls and 49% boys) from seven bilingual preschools in Germany, one in Sweden and one in Belgium took the ELIAS grammar comprehension test twice at an interval of 5 to 12 months. The children's age range was between 3 and 6 years (mean: 54.4 months) and they had been exposed to English between 1-42 months at the time of Test 1 (mean: 14.2 months). In addition, twenty children from a monolingual English background in a preschool in Hertfordshire, England (HS) also took the ELIAS Receptive Grammar Test twice. These monolingual English children served as a benchmark against which the performance of the bilingual preschool children could be compared. The benchmark children were of approximately the same age as the bilingual preschoolers. At the time of test 1, the monolingual English children were between 3-5 years old (mean: 52.9 months).

The children in the preschools were tested individually in a quiet room they were familiar with. First, the child looked at three pictures. The child then listened to a sentence that corresponded to one of the pictures. Responses were made by pointing to the picture which the child thought to be appropriate to the sentence. Before testing, the children were given two training items consisting of three pictures of different objects and an appropriate single word utterance to ensure they knew how to make the responses. The three pictures in each set differed in the following way. Two of these pictures contrasted only in the target grammatical dimension (e.g. absence/presence of the plural inflectional marker -s: cat/cats). The third picture was a distractor (see Rohde 2005). The children were tested on nine grammatical phenomena (see Table below). In total, there were 54 test items (9 grammatical phenomena x 3 picture pairs x 2 test presentations per picture set). The session did not take longer than ten minutes.

Abbreviation	Phenomenon	Example sentence
AGRc	Subject-verb agreement: copula verbs	the deer is white
	Singular/plural	the deer are white
AGRv	Subject-verb agreement: full verbs	the sheep eats
	Singular/plural	the sheep eat
GEN	Possessive case:	the girl is kissing the boy
	Absent/present	the girl is kissing the boy's dog
NEG	Sentences:	the boy is running
	Affirmative/negative	the boy is not running
PLU	Inflectional morpheme:	cat
	+/- plural -s	cats
POSS	Possessive pronoun singular:	his cat
	Masculine/feminine	her cat
PROog	Personal pronoun singular (object)	the girl is kissing him
	Masculine/feminine	the girl is kissing her
PROsg	Personal pronoun singular (subject)	he is singing
	Masculine/feminine	she is singing
SVO	Word order	the boy is touching the girl
		the girl is touching the boy

Tab. 1: Nine grammatical phenomena were tested in the ELIAS Grammar Test. The phenomena are listed alphabetically. Column 1 shows the abbreviations, column 2 explains each phenomenon and column 3 provides example sentences ("prompts").

#### 3.3.3 Results and discussion

The purpose of this study was to examine the development of grammatical comprehension abilities in children with different L1s (i.e. French, German and Swedish) who were exposed to the L2 English in a preschool context. The results clearly demonstrate that it is feasible to learn a second language as early as preschool, using immersion methods.

First, increased L2 contact duration (as measured in months) positively affected the results of the ELIAS Grammar Test. This result clearly demonstrates the feasibility of a bilingual programme in preschools which offer English as an L2 in an immersion context (see Wode 2001, Rohde 2005, Rohde & Tiefenthal 2002, Burmeister & Steinlen 2008, Steinlen 2008, Steinlen & Rogotzki 2009).

Second, the results clearly showed strong effects of L2 input intensity on the results of the ELIAS Grammar Test. In agreement with findings from the school immersion context (e.g. Curtain 2000, Wesche 2001), L2 input intensity is apparently also an important factor for L2 learning in a preschool context, which, in addition to L2 contact duration, may account for differences in the children's performance in the ELIAS Grammar Test.

Third, the children's sex did not influence the results because boys and girls performed equally well in the ELIAS Grammar Test. This finding agrees with results from other studies on lexical acquisition (comprehension and production, e.g. Natorp 1975, Rohde & Tiefenthal 2002) and small-scale studies on L2 grammatical comprehension (Steinlen 2008, Steinlen & Rogotzki 2009) in a bilingual preschool context. We suggest that under optimal conditions, the variable sex does not play a role in foreign language acquisition settings taking place in preschools.

Fourth, no differences were found for children with a non-migrant and children with a migrant background with respect to their performance in the ELIAS Grammar Test. The results showed that L2 receptive grammar of children with a migration background developed the same way as L2 receptive grammar of their non-migrant peers did, i.e. their scores of the ELIAS Grammar Test differed as a function of L2 contact. This finding is surprising, given that migrant children (especially minority language children) in German primary schools seemed to be less successful in foreign language learning than their monolingual peers (see e.g. Elsner 2007). In order to account for these results, we suggest that the learning situation in a preschool context is particularly beneficial for migrant children because the L2 is not

taught but used as a medium of communication and can therefore be acquired from the way it is used.

Fifth, the children did not identify the nine grammatical phenomena equally well. For example, in both tests, the grammatical phenomena SVO and NEG were better identified than AGR or PRO. Similar results were obtained in a study on L2 grammatical comprehension of Turkish and Cantonese EAL children in London (Howell et al. 2003) and in tests administered to monolingual English children (Fraser et al. 1963, Lowell & Dixon 1967, Nurss & Day 1973, Au-Yeung et al. 2000, Howell et al. 2003). Apparently, some grammatical phenomena are easier to master than others, independent of the language acquisition setting. Several possible explanations have been suggested, i.e. underrepresentations of grammatical phenomena in the L2 input (as in the case of 3<sup>rd</sup> person pronouns where often proper names were used instead), perceptual salience and frequency (as in the case of the negator), or transfer from the L1 to the L2. In terms of a theoretical framework, Processability Theory (Pienemann 1998) may be used to account for the variability within the data (especially for the morpho-syntactic phenomena) although this model has not been used with comprehension data yet.

Finally, many aspects have not been dealt with in this study and are left for further research. For example, a large amount of individual variation was noted in this study (as shown in the standard deviations, for example). Such a finding has been reported in many studies (e.g. Paradis 2005, Tabors & Snow 1994). Among the many factors to be considered, personality traits may serve as one explanation. It is imperative to consider the child's biography, her character and her relationship to native and non-native speakers in the preschool context in order to adequately account for these individual variations (e.g. Burmeister & Steinlen 2008, Wong Fillmore 1979).

Furthermore, this study did not examine how or whether the children's L1 (i.e. French, German and Swedish) affected the results of the ELIAS Grammar Test. It may be expected that typological differences or similarities between grammatical phenomena may facilitate or hinder the development of L2 grammar. For example, from Canada, Bild and Swain (1989) reported that non-anglophone pupils whose L1 is a Romance language acquired French faster than children whose L1 is a non-Romance language.

Last, the results of the grammar test need to be related to the parents' questionnaires, in order to show whether, for example, the parents' socio-economic background, their attitude to English and L1 background may affect their children's grammatical comprehension development. In the literature, the parents' background and their involvement in their children's education have shown to be an important variable in predicting their children's academic achievements in a school context (e.g. Edelenbos et al. 2006, Lopez 2005), although such effects have not been studied yet for foreign language acquisition in a preschool context.

In sum, the ELIAS Grammar Test is a useful tool which, for the first time, assessed the comprehension of English grammar by bilingual preschoolers in three European countries. Undeniably, the children showed great success in foreign language learning in such a context, as compared to their monolingual peers in England. Moreover, it could be shown that such an immersion setting is also advantageous for migrant children whose L1 may not correspond to the official language of the host country. Finally, the study showed similarities between L1 and L2 acquisition, especially with respect to the comprehension of different grammatical phenomena, whose ease or difficulty of comprehension may depend on processing strategies that the learner has available at a certain point in time. It seems that the learning language abilities activated in preschool are the same as those activated in non-tutored second and in first language acquisition (see also Wode 2001).

# 3.4. Lexical and Grammatical Comprehension in Monolingual and Bilingual Children

#### 3.4.1 Introduction

This section focuses on the results of lexical and grammatical comprehension tests in preschool and school-age monolingual and bilingual children living in the UK. The tests used are the same as those described above, namely the British Picture Vocabulary Scale II (BPVS II, Dunn et al. 1997) and the ELIAS Grammar Test which was developed for ELIAS Project.

The ELIAS project aimed to capture the development of children growing up in a German speaking environment learning English at preschool in an immersion setting. Including a group of monolingual children in the two receptive tasks served the purpose that the results of the preschool children can be compared with monolingual comparison groups, which is particularly important for the ELIAS Grammar Test, where no information on monolingual performance is available. In addition, a group of children with a dominant German background living in the UK will also be considered in comparison to the monolingual English subjects. These children have been exposed to English for longer but also attend a preschool where both German and English are spoken by native speakers, hence the setting is similar to that of the immersion preschools in Germany.

The tasks used as part of the ELIAS project are receptive language tasks, hence they evaluate children's receptive lexical and grammatical skills. This is because the German children's language level is not yet advanced enough to include tests of their productive skills. The aim of the chapter is to provide a background against which the German children acquiring English as a second language can be compared.

In order to assess children's lexical and grammatical development, the development of monolingual as well as bilingual children needs to be taken into account. In general, comprehension develops earlier than production (Benedict 1979, Goldfield & Reznick 1990) and word learning is guided by different constraints (Markman et al. 2003). Bilingual children learn words in both languages and there has been some discussion as to whether they accept cross-language synonyms (Pearson, Fernández & Oller, 1995, Quay, 1995). Evidence suggests that bilingual children use translation equivalents from early on (Au & Glusman 1990, Köppe 1997, Schelletter 2002) and a number of studies of bilingual language development have argued in favour of the bilingual child separating the languages from the start (de Houwer 1990, 1995, Meisel 1989, Paradis & Genesee 1996, Sinka & Schelletter 1998)

Studies concerned with bilingual children's vocabulary skills have found that while bilingual toddlers are comparable to their peers in terms of their lexical development (Pearson et al. 1993), bilingual children perform below the level of monolingual children on standardised vocabulary tests of one of the languages (Hoff & Elledge 2005, Pearson & Fernández 1994). The extent of bilingual children's word knowledge depends on the length and amount of exposure of each of the languages.

With regard to receptive grammatical skills, MacWhinney (2005) has described sentence processing in terms of 'cues', language forms that are evaluated in order to work out the structure and meaning of the sentence. For example, different cues can be used to work out which noun is the agent in a sentence. In languages with a consistent word order, the order of nouns is a clue. In languages where nouns have case marking, this can be used as a cue instead. Different cues in the sentences can be in competition with each other (The Competition Model, Mac Whinney & Bates 1989). Children initially attend to the cue they perceive as the strongest one and acquire the adult pattern gradually. For example, young children tend to make a choice of agent based on animacy rather than word order or case marking but their processing changes as they get older.

MacWhinney & Bates also make a distinction between 'local' and 'global' cues. Local cues are forms such as plural marking which can be evaluated locally. Agreement, on the other hand, is a global cue which requires processing of the noun as well as the verb in order to process the sentence correctly. Agreement is therefore a later acquired cue for sentence interpretation.

It is hypothesised that the bilingual children will score lower than the monolinguals in receptive vocabulary, particularly as the bilinguals had more exposure in their other language German compared to English. We also expect the two groups to differ in the way they make use of different grammatical information to interpret sentences as the bilingual children have processed sentences in German as well as English and the two languages differ in terms of the strength of different sentence processing cues (MacWhinney 2005). We expect both groups to improve in their lexical and grammatical skills when tested the second time round.

#### 3.4.2 **Method**

Between March 2009 and May 2010, 60 children between the ages of 3 and 5 years were tested. Thirty children attended institutions in Hertfordshire (UK) that function monolingually in English. The remaining children attended a bilingual German-English nursery that is part of the German school in London. In the monolingual group there were 10 children at each of the age level 3, 4 and 5. There were 5 girls and 5 boys at each age level. The children were recruited from two preschools and an infant school. All of them were English monolinguals. At the first set of tests the average age for the group is 53 months.

In the bilingual group, there were seven 3-year-olds (3 girls and 4 boys), twelve 4-year-olds (8 girls and 4 boys) and eleven 5-year-olds (3 girls and 8 boys). All children attended preschool groups where a native English and German speaker were present. The background of the children differs between those where German is the language spoken by the mother or both parents (German dominant) and others where English is the home language English dominant. Overall, there were 22 children who were German dominant and 8 children who were English dominant. The overall average age of the bilingual group is 56 months. The focus of the analysis in this chapter is between monolingual English and German dominant bilingual children, for this reason the English dominant bilingual children are not considered.

All children were tested using the BPVS II (Dunn et al. 1997) and the ELIAS Grammar Test. The range of grammatical phenomena tested is given in table 1 below. A second set of tests was delivered after the first set; the monolingual children were re-tested after about 7 months, and a subset of five German dominant bilingual children (4 girls and 1 boy) were retested after up to 12 months. At this second set of tests the mean age of the monolingual group was 59 months and 66 months in the bilingual group at the time of test 2.

As can be seen in table 1, nine grammatical phenomena were tested in the grammar comprehension task. The phenomena are listed alphabetically. Column 1 shows the abbreviations; column 2 explains each phenomena and column 3 provides example sentences (prompts).

Abbreviation	Phenomenon	Example sentence
AGRc	Subject-verb agreement: copula verbs; singular/plural	The deer is white The deer are white
AGRv	Subject-verb agreement: full verbs; singular/plural	The sheep eats The sheep eat
GEN	Possessive case: absent/present	The girl is kissing the boy The girl is kissing the boy's dog
NEG	Sentences: affirmative/negative	The boy is running The boy is not running
PLU	Inflectional morpheme: +/- plural -s	Cat Cats
POSS	Possessive pronoun singular: Masculine/feminine	His cat Her cat
PROog	Personal pronoun singular (object): masculine/feminine	The girl is kissing him The girl is kissing her
PROsg	Personal pronoun singular (subject): masculine/feminine	He is singing She is singing
SVO	Word order	The boy is touching the girl The girl is touching the boy

Tab. 2: Structures tested in the grammar task

#### 4.3 Results and Discussion

For the first testing of the BPVS II the results show that the monolingual children scored above their L1 age equivalent by about 8.7 months on average. This difference is higher in the 3-year-olds (14.7 months) and lower in the 4-year-olds (4.1 months). For the 5-year-olds, the difference is 7.3. For the bilingual children, there was a steady developmental increase in mean raw score by age. The difference between the age groups as well as between monolinguals and bilinguals was significant. This finding is in line with previous studies (Pearson & Fernández 1994, Hoff & Elledge 2005) that have found a similar difference between monolingual and bilingual children. A comparison between the results for boys and girls on the other hand showed no significant difference.

The scores of the bilingual children were also compared to the BPVS II norms for children with English as an additional language (EAL norms). Their EAL equivalents were 13.5 months ahead of the EAL norms. Across the age groups the difference is 11.4 months for the 3-year-olds, 6 months for the 4-year-olds and 10.5 months for the 5-year-olds. These results show that the bilingual children are ahead of children learning English as an additional language.

For the second round of testing, the average raw score for both monolingual and bilingual speakers had increased. As would be expected, the children's scores improve significantly, indicating that this period sees a considerable growth in vocabulary in all three age groups and in both, monolingual and bilingual children. During this period, it is proposed that the older children's abstract vocabulary develops, allowing them to progress to stages of the test which test increasingly abstract concepts. In both rounds of the test, most of the children achieved a score higher than is expected for their age group. In the second round, it became clear that their achievements had become significantly more advanced.

Given that the bilingual children scored lower than their monolingual counterparts in the first round, it is conceivable from the second round of testing that this group will catch up with the monolinguals eventually, depending on their further amount of exposure. It will be interesting to examine the lexical productive skills of both groups to see whether the difference in lexical skills is even more evident, as would be expected.

Regarding grammatical skills, there was no overall significant difference between monolingual and bilingual children in the ELIAS Grammar Test, though the monolinguals achieved higher scores than the bilinguals. There were differences in the individual phenomena tested though, such that the bilinguals scored lower on comprehension of

pronouns in particular. Both groups were quite low on agreement (the bilinguals scored slightly above the monolinguals in this category) which confirms MacWhinney's (2005) assertion that global cues such as agreement are acquired later than other cues. Both groups show a significant increase in their receptive grammar skills between the first and the second test. This shows that the ELIAS Grammar Test is a useful tool which captures the development of grammar skills in this age group for both, monolingual and bilingual children. Further work needs to relate these findings to children's productive grammar skills in order to determine further the relationship between comprehension and production.

The monolingual English children were included in the receptive tasks carried out as part of the ELIAS project in order to obtain a measure of comparison for the German preschool L2 learners of English. The fact that differences were found in the results between different age groups ad well as the monolinguals and a group of preschool German-English bilingual children living in England confirms that the tests are able to capture developmental trends as well as differences between monolinguals, bilinguals and second language learners. Further analyses, particularly with regard to the different categories of the grammar task, would need to show more specifically in what respects the non-native speakers show slower development and in what areas prior knowledge of another language facilitates acquisition.

# 3.5. SETK 3-5: A developmental language test on German for 3-to-5-year-old children

#### 3.5.1 Introduction

Since the 1960s, immersion programmes have been in operation in the French speaking areas of Canada, in which English children are sent to schools where all or a majority of lessons are taught in French (e.g. Lambert & Tucker 1972). Although these programmes have been shown to be very successful in terms of academic and L2 achievement (see e.g. Wesche 2002 for an overview), a frequently asked question by parents is the following: "What about English language skills? Will they suffer if my child attends a French immersion class?" (Canadian Parents for French 2006). A similar question is often asked by German parents of those children who attend a bilingual preschool: "Will the German language skills of my child suffer because the native English teachers in our preschool exclusively use English?"

For an immersion school setting, this question has already been answered: Many studies have shown that the children's L1 does not suffer, at least with respect to their L1 reading and writing skills or with respect to their cognitive development (see e.g. Genesee 1987; Turnbull et al. 2001, Zaunbauer et al. 2005, Zaunbauer & Möller 2006, 2007, 2010). However, such an assessment has not yet been conducted in bilingual preschools. The aim of this study is, therefore, to examine whether the children's L1 German is affected by the use of English in bilingual preschools in Germany.

The SETK 3-5 (Grimm et al. 2001) was used in the ELIAS project. It was chosen over the other tests because it has a standardised measure of language abilities that is appropriate for German children from 3 to 5 years of age, that is, it includes the age range of German preschoolers from 3.00 until 5.11 years. The SETK 3-5 has originally been designed to identify and diagnose children at risk for language impairment as early as possible. As explained in more detail below, the SETK 3-5 relates language production and comprehension to phonological working memory. According to Fried (2004), the SETK 3-5 currently is the most appropriate tool for analysing children's L1 German skills because it is less time consuming than other tests and it can also be administered by persons other than language test experts. In the ELIAS project, however, the SETK 3-5 was administered by speech therapists.

Apart from age-appropriate development, two additional aspects of L1 development have been explored in the study, namely how it may be affected by sex and home language

background. As regards sex, we examine whether the L1 German skills of preschool boys and girls differ and if so, to what extent. A well-known stereotype purports that girls are better than boys in terms of acquiring their L1. For instance, Bornstein et al. (2004) found that girls older than age five consistently outperformed boys on multiple specific and general measures of language achievement. For German, Blossfeld (2009) reported that the German skills of preschool girls were better developed than those of their male peers. However, the empirical evidence for the supposed advantage for girls is not consistent. A meta-analysis of several hundred studies examining girls and boys from ages 4-18 found that alleged advantages of girls were either slight or non-existing (Hyde & Linn 1988). For the preschool context, Grimm et al. (2001) reported that the results of the norm group of the SETK 3-5 indicated no sex-related differences in the acquisition of the L1 German (see also Kretschmann 2004). In her detailed review on the effects of sex on language development. Klann-Delius (2005) concluded that empirical studies did not conclusively support the notion that the L1 acquisition process proceeds faster or better in girls than in boys. In this study, the gender issue is further investigated, in part because this question has not been examined in an acquisition setting where preschoolers not only further develop their L1 skills, but also simultaneously acquire an L2 (in this case English).

Second, this chapter will also examine whether the children's home language background has an effect on their German skills as assessed by the SETK 3-5. To this end this study will assess whether the acquisition of German by migrant children is affected by the fact that these children attend a bilingual preschool and are exposed to yet another language (English) than the ambient language of the host community (German) and their home language (e.g. Turkish, Arabic, Russian). It may be hypothesized that children whose home language or L1 is not German will show deficits in the acquisition of German because, due to their exposure to English, these migrant children may not receive enough German input.

In summary, the focus of this study is on the German skills of children who attend a bilingual preschool. To our knowledge, it is the first study that examines whether the L1 skills of preschoolers develop in an age-appropriate way although their ambient language in preschool is not only German but also English. In addition, this study investigates to what extent the German skills of preschoolers in a German-English bilingual programme are affected by the variables migrant background and sex.

#### 3.5.2 **Method**

The SETK 3-5 (Grimm et al. 2001) is a standardised and norm-referenced instrument which examines the language proficiency of German-speaking preschool children. This battery has been standardised on a group of 495 German-speaking children between 3;0 and 5;11 years of age and has been found to have high validity and reliability (with Cronbach's Alpha between .62 and .89). The test consists of two different test versions depending on the age of the children (a version for 3-year-olds and a version for 4- and 5-year-olds). In particular, it assesses the domains of linguistic understanding, production, and memory. The SETK 3-5 includes different subtests, i.e. linguistic understanding is measured by the subtest understanding of sentences, for linguistic production there is the subtest formation of morphological rules and linguistic memory is measured by phonological working memory for non-words. Testing took place in a quiet room at the child's preschool and lasted between 15 and 30 minutes per child.

In 2009 and 2010, 83 children (45 girls and 38 boys) from seven bilingual preschools in Germany completed the SETK 3-5 twice at an interval of between six to twelve months. The age range of the children was between 3-5 years at the time of test 1 (mean = 52.3 months, SD = 6.0 months). At the time of Test 2, the children were between 4-5 years old (mean: 59.7 months, SD = 5.9 months). Of the 83 children, 12 children had a migrant background. Their home languages were Arabic, Cantonese, Croatian, Estonian, Hebrew, Russian, or Turkish.

#### 3.5.3 Results and discussion

The purpose of this study was to determine whether the L1 German of children, who were exposed to the L2 English in a preschool context, develops age-appropriately. Therefore, the SETK 3-5 (Grimm et al. 2001), a standardised and norm-referenced German language test, was administered twice during the duration of the ELIAS project.

First, the results of the SETK 3-5 for 71 German monolingual children showed an age-appropriate development for German which was not negatively affected by the use of L2 English in the bilingual preschools. Similar findings were reported from the primary and secondary school context, at least with respect to the children's development in L1 reading and writing (see e.g. Genesee 1987; Turnbull et al. 2001 for Canada, and Zaunbauer et al. 2005, Zaunbauer & Möller 2006, 2007 for Germany).

Second, the results of this study also showed that the children's sex did not influence their performance on the SETK 3-5 test; boys and girls in the bilingual preschools performed equally well. This finding agrees with several other studies which found no significant differences between boys and girls in L1 acquisition, at least with respect to 'no risk' children (e.g. Tomblin 1997, Grimm et al. 2001).

Third, this study also examined whether the children's migration and/or home language background had an effect on their German skills. Based on a literature review, it was hypothesised that children with a migrant background would obtain lower scores in the SETK 3-5 than monolingual German children because their L1 skills were less developed than those of their monolingual peers (e.g. Penner 2005, Kaltenbacher & Klages 2007, Knapp 2006, Schöler et al. 2004). Additionally, it was speculated that the reduced amount of German input (resulting from the fact that the preschool staff also consisted of teachers who only spoke English) would result in lower SETK scores by children with a migrant background because the amount of input has been shown to play an important role for the acquisition of German in a German preschool (e.g. Becker 2010). Surprisingly, the results of this study showed that this was not the case. The progress rates of children with a migrant background did not differ significantly from the progress rate of children without migration background and both groups improved significantly over time. However, note that these results are only preliminary as only the data of twelve migrant children could be used. Furthermore, the twelve migrant children investigated here came from five different preschools in Germany. It cannot be ruled out that in these particular preschools, all variables which contribute to successful foreign language learning were available, e.g. sufficient German input (Chilla et al. 2010, Tracy 2000), parental support (e.g. Apeltauer 2004, 2007, Biedinger 2009, Kuyumcu 2006), long preschool attendance (see also Becker 2010), maintaining and fostering the children's L1 (e.g. Apeltauer 2004, 2007), and preschool staff that is adequately trained in order to provide appropriate language support. Finally, it is possible that the migrant children's German skills were positively affected by the strongly contextualised input children in bilingual preschools are typically exposed to (e.g. Chilla et al. 2010, Wesche 2002). One can speculate that just like the strongly contextualised English input appears to have helped the children in the bilingual preschools in Germany to show measurable progress in their comprehension of English, strongly contextualised German input may have helped especially the migrant children to show measurable progress in German.

In conclusion, the objective of this study was to assess the children's knowledge of German, using a standardised and normalised test battery, i.e. the SETK 3-5 (Grimm et al. 2001). This language test was administered to 83 children in seven German bilingual preschools, which all offered English as a foreign language. Although parents of children in such bilingual preschools often worry about the development of their children's L1, the results of the SETK 3-5 indicated that the children's L1 German was not negatively affected by the use of English and developed, indeed, age-appropriately. Thus, foreign language acquisition in a preschool context may well be an asset with respect to the development of the children's L1 German. It

is, therefore, feasible to introduce an L2 in a preschool context, without being detrimental for the children's L1.

#### 3.6. Intercultural Encounters in Bilingual Preschools

#### 3.6.1 Introduction

The ongoing process of European unification requires an intensified cooperation of the member states, and the phenomenon generally labelled "globalisation" has led to an increased exchange of products and workers. Moreover, it appears that the issues of migration and the problems of refugees resulting from wars, deteriorating living conditions in some areas of the world, and the problems of the planet's ecology can only be addressed in a context of international cooperation. All of these developments make it either necessary or desirable for a steadily growing number of people to be able to interact and communicate in societies that become increasingly multicultural. Based on the assumption that lack of intercultural knowledge and appropriate strategies for intercultural interaction will create problems and hamper communication processes both in a personal realm and in an institutional framework, intercultural competence has become a central concern in the modern world.

Convinced that fruitful and successful communication across cultural boundaries requires specific forms of knowledge and a repertoire of appropriate strategies, scholars from various academic disciplines have studied the determinants and the processes that govern intercultural interaction. Their research efforts have supplied educational institutions throughout the world with the knowledge necessary for the development and implementation of training programmes to create or enhance the skills of their citizens. It seems only natural to expand the scope of such activities into the early learning phases and sensitise young children to the specifics of intercultural encounters.

#### 3.6.2 Children, intercultural competence and other languages

As a matter of fact, preschools and other child care centres, networks, or programmes may be particularly useful in achieving positive effects in the context of intercultural activities since they are a nexus of rich and complex social and linguistic interactions in the communities they serve (Burns 2009: 27f.). If such institutions feature specific educational frameworks, such as language immersion programmes, the learning effects may enhance each other's effectiveness. With their exposure to a second (foreign) language (L2), children do not only acquire a skill that may turn out to be useful in their future careers. Learning another language will also enable them to access and relate to a cultural reality that differs from their habitual world view. In engaging in a new language, "speakers are enacting sociocultural phenomena; in acquiring language, children acquire culture" (Buttjes & Byram 1991: 18). In a setting in which children are embedded in a multilingual environment where native speakers represent their cultures by way of the language(s) they speak, children will find themselves exposed to a broader variety of behavioural models and cultural stimuli than in a monolingual context.

In a bilingual preschool working under the premise of an immersion programme (see Wode, this volume), intercultural contact would above all refer to the interaction between individuals whose cultural difference is manifested by the fact that they speak different languages. Since it is a common assumption that different languages generally imply different national backgrounds with their distinctive national cultures, the sense of cultural difference would be based on national, ethnic or racial characteristics. While there are doubtless other features that could be used to distinguish between people, these categories are exceedingly powerful and act, in the words of psychologist Gordon Allport, as "labels of primary potency" that overshadow "all finer discriminations that we might otherwise perceive" (1979: 179). Seen from this perspective, members of a given nation share a common set of specific rules, rituals, symbols, and myths.

These specific features constitute the basis for a world view that may contrast with that of other national groups and thus may become a stumbling block for communication across cultural boundaries.

Communicative obstacles based on this type of cultural difference have been noticed on various levels in the world of adults, most notably perhaps in the sphere of politics and the economy. Despite the diversity in definitions and descriptions, Wiseman reported a growing consensus regarding the concept and identified "knowledge, motivation, and skills to interact effectively and appropriately with members of different cultures" as the three main features which have come to be accepted as main components of "intercultural communication competence" (Wiseman 2002: 208). These criteria are best reflected in Michael Byram's model (1997) which, in the course of the past decade, has repeatedly served as a point of reference in the discussion of intercultural competence in the European context. Moreover, he is noted for his work regarding the implementation of intercultural competence in EFL classrooms. His research is of special importance to European teachers because it constitutes the basis for the concepts formulated in the Common European Framework (Council of Europe 2001). Byram sees "intercultural communicative competence" as a unit of culture-related knowledge, skills, and specific attitudes, combined with linguistic, sociolinguistic and discourse competences. What he regards as factual knowledge refers to "social groups and their products and practices in one's own and in one's interlocutor's country, and of the general processes of societal and individual interaction" (Byram 1997: 51). Among the required skills Byram lists an ability for discovery, interpretation, and interaction together with a critical cultural awareness. Finally, the attitudes he associates with intercultural competence comprise openness, curiosity and a readiness to refrain from passing judgment on cultures (both other people's and the speaker's own). Equipped with this set of intercultural skills and knowledge, he claims, individuals find themselves in a much better position to navigate the challenges of intercultural contact.

# 6.3 Intercultural aspects in the context of bilingual immersion programmes: ELIAS

#### 6.3.1 Setting: Preschools and children

The ELIAS project (2008-2010) monitored the development of young children's first (L1) and second language (L2 English) acquisition and studied the behavioural patterns discernable in situations of intercultural contact in the settings of nine bilingual preschools in different European countries. The project's goal was to shed further light on the effectiveness of the bilingual preschool concept and to document the children's learning progress. Two other preschools were located in England and served as comparison groups for the language acquisition data. However, no data on intercultural behaviour was elicited there.

The number of children per preschool varied between 15 and 90; the average group size was 17. The age range was between 36 and 72 months. The percentage of children with a migrant background (L1 not the ambient or majority language) ranged from 6.7% to 18.2%. All preschools employed native speakers of English (from a variety of countries including Great Britain, USA, Canada, Australia, Malaysia, Trinidad and Tobago) to provide naturalistic language input. The children came from various family backgrounds, covering a wide range of the social spectrum.

#### 6.3.2 Research

Since intercultural situations at the preschool level have so far not been extensively studied, there is little research to draw on. In view of the complex nature of such an endeavour and in the absence of an established research routine, the research team decided to pursue its own work with a pronounced descriptive dimension and chose an ethnographic approach

because it promises the best results for the specific conditions to obtain in the context of preschools (Corsaro 2005). By observing children interacting with each other in the bilingual preschools through participant observation, it was attempted to provide a rich description of the context of behaviour and development. It was assumed that by taking this approach previously unanticipated features of intercultural behaviour would be uncovered that deserve more focused observation and investigation. The ultimate goal was to derive a detailed and comprehensive description of the children's behavioural repertoire.

The observations and experiences accumulated during the project's pilot phase led to specific research questions:

- 1. Can intercultural competence be observed and described in the context of bilingual preschools?
- 2. What are the situations in which intercultural competence becomes visible?
- 3. What forms of intercultural behaviour do the children exhibit, i.e. what are the indicators for intercultural competence in children aged 3-6 in bilingual preschools?
- 4. Does continued exposure to situations involving contact with other cultures and their representatives lead to a change in these children's behaviour?

Additional questions, such as "How can changes in intercultural behaviour be explained?" or "How can intercultural competence be fostered in child-care environments?" could not be addressed in the limited time frame of the ELIAS project, but they remain important issues in further research on the topic.

The results from the first phase of observations led to a more refined set of categories with corresponding examples and descriptions. Following this, a detailed observation catalogue derived from theoretical underpinnings and practical experience was developed and distributed to the observers in all ELIAS preschools. With the help of this guide, the individual observers compiled a corpus with intercultural incidents in their respective preschools. The final version of the ELIAS ICC Field Guide was put into use in the last phase of observation which began in January 2010 and ended five months later.

The categories which emerged from this inductive process were then related to categories found in other studies on interculturality (Auernheimer 2005; Bennett and Bennett 2004; Byram et al. 2001; Byram 1997; Erll & Gymnich 2007; Kühlmann & Stahl 1998; Prechtl & Lund 2007; Witte 2009) and were ultimately shaped into a grid that covers the extent of relevant data collected during the lifetime of the ELIAS project. The main division into the superordinate categories of Attitude, Knowledge and Skills has been adapted from Byram (1997: 34). Section 6.4.1 provides an overview of the categories. For more detailed information on the research method used see Gerlich et al., volume I, and Gerlich (2010).

#### 3.6.4 Results and Discussion

#### 3.6.4.1 Categories of intercultural encounters in bilingual preschools

A variety of terms have been used by different authors to describe the complex phenomenon of intercultural competence (Byram 1997, Erl & Gymnich 2007: 7, Bennett & Bennett 2004: 153, Kühlmann & Stahl 1998: 217f., Prechtl & Lund 2007: 472, Ruben 1976: 340, Witte 2009: 55; for more details see Gerlich 2010). These terms have been used, adapted and complemented with our own observations. As a result, categories used for coding the data include (A) fear / rejection, judgmental statement, tolerance / acceptance, hesitation, regret, interest, no interest, motivation for contact, motivation for language; (B) factual knowledge, language knowledge, lack of knowledge, meta-linguistic knowledge / meta-communication; and (C) verbal communication strategy, non-verbal communication strategy, lack of communication strategy, negative strategy of communication, skill of discovery, deduction / transfer, mediation / translation, guidance. These categories were ordered according to the

threefold division into (A) Attitudes, (B) Knowledge, and (C) Skills, used by Byram (1997: 34) and Erl & Gymnich (2007: 7), which was found to be the most basic one and comparable in various sources. The data do not allow formulating stages or levels. Most of the descriptions of competence demand a kind of "Can Do" statement (compare BMBF 2007: 154; Council of Europe 2001: 25), a statement describing the existing feature(s) of the competence. Nevertheless, observation reveals several instances of behaviour that could be related to the term "competence" in a "Can't Do (yet)" statement. Therefore, each main category can be completed with its "Can't Do" counterpart, for example "knowledge" and "lack of knowledge," "tolerance" and "lack of tolerance," and so forth. It has to be stated, however, that not all counterparts were present in the current data set, and were therefore not included in the description.

#### A Attitudes

In accordance with Byram's proposition, the ELIAS framework is limited to "attitudes towards people who are perceived as different in respect of the cultural meanings, beliefs and behaviours they exhibit, which are implicit in their interaction with interlocutors from their own social group or others" (Byram 1997: 34). The subcategories classified under attitudes comprise reactions which may either facilitate or impede successful communication (Table 3). Inhibitors of intercultural communication were placed into the two subcategories: "fear / rejection" and "judgmental statement." Byram identifies curiosity, openness, readiness to suspend disbelief and judgment with respect to others' meanings, beliefs and behaviours as "precondition for successful intercultural interaction" (Byram 1997: 34). In the bilingual preschools, instances displaying behaviour of this type have been grouped as "tolerance / acceptance," "interest," "motivated for language" and "motivated for contact." "Hesitation" was added as a subcategory to cover situations in which no clear orientation towards openness or rejection could be detected.

Category	Definition			
fear / rejection	children cry, flinch, avoid contact, yell or show other signs of discomfort when exposed to manifestations of cultural difference;			
	children refuse contact with certain persons, languages, objects or actions related to another culture			
judgmental statement	children utter phrases which express disrespect for or negative assumptions about another culture;			
	children laugh about utterances, actions, beliefs or habits of persons from a different culture in a disrespectful way			
tolerance / acceptance	children show openness or a welcoming reaction toward persons, objects and actions from a different culture;			
	children respect rules of an intercultural situation			
hesitation	children seem to avoid or seem cautious or shy towards persons from a different cultural background, their actions or objects associated with them, but they do not show signs of rejection			
regret	children express sadness or disappointment about certain conditions associated with an intercultural situation			
interest	children appear curious or want to gain knowledge about other persons, objects and actions that are connected to a different culture			
no interest	children appear disinterested in displayed objects, themes or other newly introduced features			
motivation for contact	children appear eager to become involved or to be in contact with L2 teachers or with children from different cultural backgrounds			
motivation for language	children appear willing to learn the L2 spoken in preschool context or other languages; children show appreciation for language skills			

Tab. 3: Definitions of ELIAS Categories for Attitudes

#### B Knowledge

Knowledge plays an important role in intercultural encounters because, as "relational knowledge," information about other countries is "acquired within socialisation in one's own social groups and often presented in contrast to the significant characteristics of one's own national group and identity" (Byram 1997: 36). Byram distinguishes between knowledge about the specifics of social groups and their cultures in a person's home country and their equivalents elsewhere on the one hand ("declarative knowledge"), and knowledge about the processes of interaction on the other ("procedural knowledge").

Since the preschool environment does not offer any extensive or systematic formal education about other countries and their people, the children's knowledge is based on informal socialisation in the form of information provided and stories told in the family, the preschool, or the neighbourhood. Often such stories are marked by stereotypes and prejudice (Byram 1997: 36). This knowledge may be supplemented and modified by practical experiences individual children have, but the children's cognitive abilities at this age limit the level of sophistication that can be expected with regard to their critical self-awareness, let alone with regard to Byram's "meta-linguistic knowledge" or "meta-communication." Due to these constraints, the factor "knowledge" does not contain a category for this dimension of intercultural competence. It does, however, include "factual knowledge of culture" which subsumes a child's knowledge of his or her own and/or another culture together with any kind of world-knowledge the children have acquired so far. As an important prerequisite of successful intercultural communication, "language knowledge" is listed separately in the survey grid. The category "lack of knowledge" was introduced to document those situations which indicated that the children had no appropriate frame of reference for their interaction. Table 4 gives an overview of the study's knowledge categories and their definitions.

Category	Definition			
factual knowledge	children utter, reproduce, or recount facts relating to national or ethnic culture, identity, habits, rules, etc.			
language knowledge	children utter, reproduce, recount words or phrases in a language which is not their L1; or in their L1, if L1 is not the majority language nor the target L2 of the preschool			
lack of knowledge	children appear to have a deficit in factual knowledge on culture-related issues or language knowledge; this does not necessarily include a negative connotation or interpretation			
meta-linguistic knowledge / meta- communication	children utter assumptions or factual knowledge about language, language construction, or communication; children talk about different languages and/ or about communication strategies			

Tab. 4: Definitions of ELIAS Categories for Knowledge

#### C Skills and Abilities

The third factor in Byram's (1997) model, skills and abilities, by its nature strongly depends on the level of an individual's cognitive development. Since the skills of "interpreting and relating" (p. 52) which also depend strongly on a person's knowledge, and "critical cultural awareness" (p. 53) are advanced skills, they will be rare to find in preschool children. Being able to interpret, to explain, and to relate events experienced in the context of an intercultural encounter requires a degree of sophistication that young children simply do not possess. Byram's description of the skills of "discovery and interaction" (p. 52f.) likewise include complex intellectual operations that are beyond what can be expected of preschoolers. However, this is not to say that this part of Byram's model cannot be adapted to the age level under consideration. In essence, several of the abilities listed in Byram's model can be found in young children's behaviour and can therefore be incorporated into the observational framework. Some aspects of the skills of "discovery and interaction" (the ability to acquire

new knowledge of a culture and to transfer it to real-time communication and interaction) are so fundamental to human contact that they must be considered a basic ingredient of human interaction. Similarly, skills needed to reduce uncertainty and anxiety when confronted with unusual circumstances are also very relevant for the development of young children. Therefore, it should not come as a surprise to learn that children do indeed manage, more or less successfully, to "tolerate ambiguity, to deal effectively with situations even when there is little objective information present and outcomes are difficult to predict," "to empathise, involving cognitive, affective and communication components," "to adapt, especially adapting behaviour to the expectations of others" and "to make accurate predictions and explanations of others' behaviour" (ibid., p. 16). These considerations have made it possible to create a set of categories to describe such skills as were observed in the course of the project (Table 5).

Category	Definition			
verbal communication strategy	children use verbal utterances to react to or interact with their chosen interlocutor/s from another culture, for example by choosing the adequate language, or by adapting their own language to the interlocutor's abilities			
non-verbal communi- cation strategy	children use mime and body language to react to or interact with their interlocutor/s			
lack of communication strategy	children appear to lack a verbal or non-verbal strategy to interact with their interlocutor/s, which results in unsuccessful communication			
negative strategy of communication	children use a successful strategy of communication to fulfil their intention, but the children's intention is to stop communication rather than to enhance it, e.g. by excluding other children			
skill of discovery	children use a successful strategy to acquire knowledge or gather information, for example by asking questions			
deduction / transfer	children combine factual and/or unconscious knowledge to establish inter-relations between facts of which they had previously been unaware			
mediation / translation	children use a successful strategy to solve a misunderstanding or a dysfunction in communication between individuals of different cultural background, for example by mediating, translating or explaining			
guidance	children successfully use a strategy to include another individual from a different cultural background into a group, an activity, or to introduce him or her to certain knowledge; this strategy is not restricted to dysfunctional communication, and it usually includes other strategies, such as the skill to mediate and translate			

Tab. 5: Definitions of ELIAS Categories for Skills

#### 3.6.4.2 Category analysis

Due to limited space this section can only describe one example representative of the ELIAS data interpretation (see below). Interested readers may refer to Gerlich et al. (volume I) where each category is explained and illustrated with examples. It has to be noted that, due to the complexity of the situations observed, in most cases there were several categories which pertained to one situation. This is intuitively clear as, for instance, a certain skill of intercultural competence usually also involves a certain attitude towards the other person, etc. As the data samples frequently include more than one person, several attitudes and instances of knowledge or skills can be identified simultaneously. For this reason, and the observation effects described in Gerlich et al. (volume I), a quantitative analysis of the data would not yield valid results. Frequency measures were given, however, to make possible a rough comparison between situations which the observers noted very frequently (such as different strategies of verbal communication), and those which were observed only in exceptional cases (such as a negative strategy of exclusion, Table 6).

ATTITUDES	#	KNOWLEDGE	#	SKILLS	#
fear / rejection	12	factual knowledge	38	verbal communication strategy	41
judgmental statement	8	language knowledge	57	non-verbal communication strategy	14
tolerance / acceptance	35	lack of knowledge	32	lack of communication strategy	2
hesitation	11	meta-linguistic knowledge / meta-communication	30	negative strategy of exclusion	2
regret	3			skill of discovery	28
interest	28			deduction / transfer	19
no interest	2			translation / mediation	10
motivation for language	32			Guidance	7
motivation for contact	40				

Tab. 6: Categories used to describe intercultural competence in the context of the ELIAS project

The example of Sit. 9-10-21 shows clearly why, in a complex situation with several participants, more than one category of attitudes, knowledge or skills comes into play:

#### **Situation 9-10-21:**

09-49 is jumping on the mattress. 93 (L1): "09-08, do you know that 09-49 only knows very little German?" 09-08: "Yes!" 93 (L1): "Who told you?" 09-08: "Nobody." 09-08 pulls at 09-49's sleeve to indicate that he should go off the mattress. Then she jumps on the mattress and lets herself fall. 09-49 observes her and imitates her movements. 09-08 keeps ongoing eye contact with him and observes what he is doing. (They go on playing, 09-08 models movements for 09-49 and helps him imitating them. Both laugh and keep eye contact. 09-49 speaks in Hebrew from time to time and goes on laughing, playing with 09-08 and imitating what she does.) 09-08 pushes 09-49 for fun and invites him to do the same. He does, and both laugh.

#### Comment:

09-08 and 09-49 were really in contact with each other, mutually observing the other. 09-08 shows great sensitivity in talking to 09-49, her German was fitting to 09-49s level of understanding. The combination of action and talking helped 09-49 a lot to find into a play, together with 09-08. Although the children don't remember with whom they talked about 09-49's difficulties communicating in German, 09-08 did a great job adapting her speech to 09-49 level of understanding. The atmosphere was really relaxed and funny. For the first time I saw 09-49 really relaxed. [translated and adapted situation from data set]

The readiness of child 09-08 to help child 09-49 and to explain how to do things makes it possible for the two children to play together although they share neither language nor culture. Both show tolerance and high motivation to get in contact with each other. The girl understands the new boy's language level and his difficulties to understand. Both children use non-verbal and verbal communication skills, but the girl's adaptation of her language and the combination of different modelling strategies go far beyond such skills and show true guidance to integrate a child from a different culture into her own activities.

#### 3.6.4.3 Discussion: The Study Outcome

As the preceding sections have shown, it can be said that children do actively engage in intercultural encounters and recognise them as such in many observed examples. Issues such as different languages, different places of origins or skin colour attract children's attention and prompt them to explore and negotiate the situations in which they arise. In the majority of the cases in which this happened, the children in this project mastered the multilingual, intercultural environment very well. On many occasions, they exhibited positive attitudes, knowledge about their own and other cultures, and skills with the help of which they solved problems arising in intercultural communication. An open and positive attitude towards cultural difference was found not only with regard to adult L2 teachers (who hold a

position of authority) but also in contact situations between children and their peers from migrant backgrounds.

Given this generally positive climate it seems only logical that instances of negative behaviour (e.g. by excluding, ridiculing or insulting others on the basis of their cultural difference) are a rare exception in the data set. There is no evidence that children would generally reject foreign language teachers or children from a different cultural background. Attending a bilingual preschool where exposure to different cultures and languages is a daily occurrence seems in no way to subject children to a condition in which they might feel scared, intimidated or uncomfortable. Children who did show initial reservations, fear or signs of rejection in early encounters with members from other cultural groups abandoned such behaviour as their involvement in intercultural situations intensified (see Thomas et al., volume I). All observers reported that the atmosphere in their respective preschools was friendly and accepting.

Children growing up in the framework of a bilingual preschool find themselves in an environment which sends important signals to everybody who comes in touch with it: Becoming accustomed to the fact that people speak different languages, and experiencing that it is possible and not at all exceptional to learn other languages. This furthers a positive attitude towards multilingualism and has the potential to sensitise young children to the benefits that arise from a varied linguistic competence. It may also help create an atmosphere in which children and students who speak an L1 that differs from the majority language come to be seen as an enrichment to life in schools and preschools, rather than a problem.

#### 3.6.5 Conclusion

Observations collected in the context of the ELIAS project have provided a basis for the assumption that an intensive contact with members of a (national/ethnic) culture other than their own confronts children with the necessity of adapting themselves to a previously unknown form of interaction and provides opportunities for the formation of behavioural strategies and patterns that enable them to navigate and negotiate intercultural encounters with confidence and competence. As they grow up they may discover that their early experiences and successes in a multilingual and multicultural environment have given them an important tool to master the challenges of a world increasingly shaped by the transformative processes of internationalisation.

#### 3.7. Green Immersion

#### 3.7.1 Introduction

In a world that is emphasising the need for individuals to carefully consider their impact on the environment because of population explosions and increasing use of natural resources, it is important to be prepared to deal with these demands. Environmental education is a solution to an individual's need for developing their character of Action Competence (Stokes et al. 2001, WAZA 2005). To strengthen this development, environmental education should begin during the early stages of childhood (Wilson 1995). Therefore, preschools are the opportune institutions to prepare children. Currently, formal environmental education encompasses ecological, economical and societal aspects (Earth Summit Conference 1992). Even though these topics are complex and highly interconnected, preschool programmes have the opportunity to create fun and stimulating activities which invite a child to learn about these environmental topics in a child-friendly way. The children of today are those who will have to live in and deal with the environmental problems of tomorrow. Therefore, early environmental education may be the key for creating future individuals with the potential for positive role-playing in the sustainability of the environment.

The Zoo-Kindergarten in Magdeburg, Germany, combines early childhood environmental education and second language acquisition in their preschool programme. The children at the zoo preschool are presented with environmentally themed learning activities conducted entirely in their second language English. This method of education has been labelled "Green Immersion" (GI) by the ELIAS project (Kersten & Perret 2008). Over a period of 19 months a research study was conducted on the GI programme, which examined the effectiveness of the education of GI, how to effectively teach GI, and to note if children exhibited a difference in their environmental learning abilities. The overall research question was: How, and to what extent, do the children in the zoo preschool learn through the teaching of GI? The expected outcome was: When the children in the zoo preschool are provided with appropriate environmental education they should exhibit a development and expansion of environmental sensitivity.

#### 3.7.2 Structure of the Research Study

Green Immersion (GI) is an environmental education programme that assists children in their understanding of environmental topics by presenting the children with a weekly, two-part activity, taught all in the foreign language, without translation. The environmental education themes GI presents to the children are based on current environmental issues. These broader environmental issues are broken down into child-friendly activities and supported with appropriate educational materials. The weekly activities are two-part sessions; a preparatory session on that week's environmental topic and a corresponding practical application session.

The study began in October 2008 with qualitative teacher observations of the children's learning growth. These observations noted the children's attitudes and the children's responses to the environmental topics. Five months into the research study a pilot study was conducted to evaluate the effectiveness of the materials, which was intended only as an assessment for understanding the zoo preschool children's comprehension of GI materials and the effectiveness of the teaching method. Later, a more quantitative checklist was developed. The aim of the new checklist was to observe both group and individual growth through the various levels of GI learning which were based on a model by Janßen (1988).

Janßen's model describes an individual progressing through six different levels of encountering nature and it was chosen because it accounts for language, which is a focus in GI. Progression through the levels signifies that an individual was acquiring more environmental knowledge and how they respond to that knowledge; i.e. by simply experiencing, then describing it, etc. To be incorporated into the GI research study, Janßen's model was adapted to fully appreciate the subtleties of GI.<sup>7</sup> The original model had only one repetition cycle, from the highest level (Action Competence) back to the first level (Experiencing nature), signifying environmental learning is continuous; i.e., even though a learner has reached the highest level, with each new environmental topic/theme presented, they would go back to the first level of environmental learning, beginning the process of experiencing nature again. However, since GI has more emphasis on language acquisition, an additional repetition cycle was needed to show how the children learned and negotiated the second language. Hence, a second cycle was added between the third and fourth levels of the adapted GI model, as explained below.

The GI model was adapted such that the names of the various levels were slightly changed to better describe the level in English and, as mentioned previously, an extra repetition cycle was added to show language negotiation and acquisition. The six adapted levels of GI learning are the Emotional Level, the Describing Level, the Repetition Level, the

Janßen's model was as follows: Experiencing nature, Describing nature, Explaining nature, Understanding nature, Environmental awareness, Action competence.

Understanding Level, Environmental Awareness and Action Competence. The model shows how an individual - in this case a child - begins his or her environmental experience by emotionally engaging the environmental topic/activity. Then as the child grows in his or her environmental knowledge, that child *describes* the topic/activity in his or her own words.<sup>8</sup> As the child continues, the next level would be an introduction to the new foreign language and to the accurate environmental facts. At this level the child is encouraged to repeat back the facts in either language. As the child acquires the language and environmental facts, the child is encouraged to describe the topic/activity again. Then as the child becomes more confident with the language and environmental facts, more language and facts are introduced and the process of describing and repeating occurs again. It is between these two levels, Describing and Repetition, where the extra cycle was added. Then, as the child acquires more knowledge of language and environmental facts, the child begins to better understand the environmental topic/theme. In the final two levels, Environmental Awareness and Action Competence, higher cognition takes place. In these levels the child begins to comprehend the interconnectivity of the various environmental issues, as obtained through the knowledge acquired in the GI programme as well as their own personal reflections. Then the child takes these connections and creates a personal guideline, applying the guideline in ever-expanding spheres of influence. To elucidate, first the child personally applies his or her environmental knowledge as a guideline of how to positively impact and interact with the environment, then progressing to include family members, friends and finally society.

The checklist was also created to observe each level as to the degree of participation in the group or the individual, on a Likert scale of 1 to 4; the degree of participation being how intensively the children participated in the activity at the various levels. Each level of GI learning had set goals and indications which helped to sort the observer's observations of the children's progression into more uniform results. The observations collected using this checklist covered a period of five months from January 2010 to May 2010.

#### 3.7.3 Results and Discussion

During the first weeks of the GI programme, it was very interesting to observe that some children in the programme displayed unfavourable behaviours towards English, and consequently GI. The unfavourable behaviour towards GI stemmed from the fact that all GI activities were led by English speakers. As some children rejected the English activities, this led to a rejection of those teaching GI. Granted, the rejection of GI could have been unique to this particular situation, resulting from other factors. Unfortunately, these forms of adverse behaviours did have an impact on the children's GI learning abilities. Since these children avoided GI activities, which hindered them from emotionally engaging in the environmental activities, their growth through GI was either absent or minimal regarding the related activities. The L2 preschool teachers knew that in order to overcome these adverse behaviours and to begin realising the fundamental goal of GI, something needed to change. Therefore, the L2 preschool teachers began to create highly contextualised materials and sessions.

In the following months, there was a steady increase in the children's use of English and their interest, and even anticipation, of the GI sessions. It was considered that the changes in the teaching approach, as well as an increase in child-teacher familiarity, brought about this increase. The increase in the children's interest was very positive to note; reasoning that the changes to the GI programme were profitable for this group of children as they grew through GI learning.

-

Note that the description of the topic or activity does not have to be scientifically accurate. Instead, the child is to simply talk about the topic/activity. Also, the descriptions may be in either language.

For a more detailed explanation please see the Green Immersion chapter in volume I.

As mentioned in the introduction, after the first few months of GI in the zoo preschool, a pilot study determined whether the children were indeed following the GI sessions. More importantly, the pilot study helped to identify how the materials affected the learning of the children. The results obtained from the pilot study assisted the researchers in determining a new educational method: the creation of two teaching levels of Green Immersion. The first teaching level was created for those children just beginning their GI experience. The second level was intended for the more experienced children (experienced in both languages and environmental topics). With the creation of two levels, and corresponding appropriate materials, the children had more opportunities for becoming active participants in their learning. This active participation in the GI sessions is important for the child's growth through GI learning and hence for the child's environmental cognition. Active participation, or active learning, in a child helps to establish new connections and a new understanding of environmental topics (Wilson 1995, Bandura 1999, Breiting et al. 2009).

The same GI checklist, which was developed to observe the children's progress through GI, was also used to monitor the effect of materials. Learning with all five senses, i.e. sight, sound, taste, touch and smell, can help to enrich a child's learning experience and create a deeper meaning of the topic explored (Wilson 1995, Dumouchel 2003). For example, activities which use a variety of educational materials such as 'real' objects, photos and/or videos, provide children with more opportunities to experience that particular environmental topic/activity. With each opportunity they are able to connect in a different way, making that topic/activity a richer experience.

The study conducted on the GI programme in the zoo preschool showed that the children in the programme did learn and comprehend environmental topics, and that the children did in fact progress through the levels of GI learning; even into the higher levels of GI learning. The educational goals for this study were also reached: children in this preschool showed an increased appreciation for nature-related/environmental themes. Furthermore, the research goals for this study were achieved, in that the researchers determined that there was little difference in learning ability between girls and boys. However, there was a difference in learning ability between younger and older children. Finally, the results of this study also showed that materials which are used in a GI session do impact the children's learning ability, in both a positive and negative way. The study could also show which GI teaching materials encouraged a positive effect in the children's learning and growth.

#### 3.7.4 Conclusion

The research conducted on GI helped to identify how a child acquires environmental knowledge in a bilingual setting. The data collected also indicated that the children in the GI programme increased in their environmental knowledge and environmental appreciation. The observations and data also helped to determine which educational materials positively stimulated the children in the GI programme, and which materials did not.

The limitations of this research study were such that only a small group of participants were observed, and of those participants none came from a background of 'high' environmental awareness. Also, the children were only observed over a 19 month period. In order to determine if the patterns observed in the zoo preschool's children were applicable to other groups, a larger study group would need to be observed and should be observed for a longer period of time. The GI checklist created for this research study was tailored to that particular preschool group. However, the checklist was adapted from a generalised model and should be applicable for other GI programmes. A difference which might be present in other GI programmes would be the speed at which the individuals progress through the levels of GI learning.

Children are the hope for a more environmentally sustainable future. They are the agents of the future and it is the present preparation which will assist them in becoming positive participants in their future roles. However, children do not become action competent without guidance along the way. Whether parents provide an example of love towards animals and/or the environment for their children, or school teachers provide their students with the same example, it is much easier for a child to become an individual of action competence when they see it in everyday life. For those young children with parents or caregivers who provide surroundings fit to nourish growth in action competence, their future of being positive participants in a world of environmental issues will be more stable and certain.

# 4. Partnerships

Kristin Kersten

# 4.1 European Added Value and Geographical Coverage

The European added value was an important aspect of the project's setup. ELIAS contributes to European debates and actions in three major project areas, 1. the evaluation of the success of the programmes investigated, 2. the establishment of *best practices* in bilingual preschools independent of regional or national confinements, and 3. the recommendations derived from the evaluation and *best practices* for bilingual preschools in Europe.

Bilingual preschool programmes have received a considerable increase in popularity in European Countries over the past decade. We have, however, experienced that many newly established institutions face the same problems over again. These problems begin with the question of what is considered to be "bilingual" or "immersion", what kind of staff to use, where to find suitable staff, and how to put the idea into practice. It is our distinct impression that many new programmes try to "reinvent the wheel" without recurring to best practices from already well-established institutions. ELIAS seeks to provide improvement of this situation. The following sections summarise these steps with regard to the European added value.

## 4.1.1 Multinational Evaluation of Preschool Programmes

It was the aim of ELIAS to evaluate the success of different programmes on a scientific basis. Programmes all over Europe differ in various aspects, such as:

- the institutional framework set up in national education legislation
- the amount of L2 input (daily or weekly)
- the intensity of L2 input
- the combination of the L1 and the L2
- the language backgrounds of the staff
- the teaching principles used to convey the L2
- the group structure
- the age of the children
- the language background of the children
- the attitudes towards the programme, etc.

All of these aspects have an impact on the children's development in such crucial areas as language learning (both L1, L2 and others), intercultural learning and content learning. The ELIAS project evaluated intercultural competence and the level of language learning in each project preschool, as well as environmental learning in the Zoo Preschool. These results are crucial to filter out *best practices* in bilingual preschools with regard to the different aspects that have to be considered in a bilingual preschool setup.

### 4.1.2 Best Practices

ELIAS describes *best practices* in the partner preschools as highly impacting the children's progress, with regard to the above aspects. These practices are identified through the results of the evaluation and the analysis of the preschools' organisational structure. The results show that

- the amount of L2 contact
- the intensity of L2 contact and
- the teaching approach and

are among the crucial factors while considering in the setup of a programme, and the group and staff structure seems to play an important role as well.

To give a few practical examples, *best practices* with regard to these factors include a high amount of L2 contact with at least a few hours of daily contact to the L2, a so-called *one person* – *one language* approach (Döpke 1992) which avoids the translation of languages, a group structure in which the L2 teacher has the same responsibilities as the L1 teacher and, in shared groups, provides at least 50% of the linguistic input. *Best practices* inferred from all project preschools as well as additional experiences and the literature are described in detail in the guidelines for bilingual preschools in the project's final publication *Bilingual Preschools*, volume 2 (Kersten et al. 2010: How to Start a Bilingual Preschool: Practical Guidelines, pp. 77-101).

### 4.1.3 Recommendations

In these practical guidelines for bilingual preschools, we give recommendations for the wide-spread successful implementation of such programmes at a European level. They are beneficial for all institutions interested in the topic. An important goal of these recommendations is an impact on EU political debates and actions in the area of multilingualism and multiculturalism, as well as bilingual education for sustainable development, a new and auspicious concept which we termed *Green Immersion*.

In addition to these guidelines based on *best practices*, these recommendations address, among others, questions of:

- the permeability in the job market for teachers from different countries
- · the centralisation of job offers and their dissemination
- · the recognition of foreign job certificates within the EU for immersion educational staff
- the number and setup of administrative institutions involved in the implementation of such programmes
- the multi-language capacities of the above institutions (or the lack thereof)

All of those issues have been experienced as rather great obstacles for new institutions, leading to delays in the schedule and to subsequent financial problems, which might be avoided in the future through the help of more centralised administrative offers.

# 4.2 Experiences and Benefits

The experiences from the two years of the project's lifetime were beneficial in various ways. There are direct benefits for all team members resulting from the collaboration within the network, as well as many exchanges with additional groups and institutions.

### 4.2.1 Internal Benefits

First of all, it was of great interest to all project members to learn about different systems for early childhood education, which result in different preschool setups. Not only are the differences interesting, it is also enlightening and helpful to see that many approaches, philosophies and practical problems are actually experienced across national borders.

In several cases, the partners could provide help with such practical problems. As an example, university members were able to help with the search for L2 native speaking staff, with the translation of legal information, and with administrative processes such as those mentioned above. We have experienced that university titles help open doors for preschool requests in administrative institutions, when preschool initiatives on their own would not be heard. While this situation is deplorable on a large scale, the final success was naturally very beneficial to the project.

An immediate result for team members especially in the preschools is the increase in their own language skills through the continual input of their colleagues – and this works in both ways. This way, not only the children profit from the immersion setup; both L1 and L2 teachers are immersed in the other language/s as well and, as in a naturalistic setup, simply acquire the languages together with the children. This is especially true for newly implemented preschools with new staff, such as the Zoo Preschool in Magdeburg, where second language skills of the whole staff were limited in the beginning, and have greatly increased during the last year. Most members of the research team are fluent in their L2 English; nevertheless, the regular exchange with native speakers is beneficial for them as well. In some cases, such as in Belgium or Sweden, the team is even exposed to a third language due to the multilingual situation of the country and/or their preschool.

The multilingual background of the partners also adds an interesting variable to the research setup, in that language acquisition across different L1s but with the same L2, can be compared. This includes actual English L1 data from the preschool in Hatfield, England, which establishes the baseline for comparison.

Another very important field of experience resulting from the multinational setup, not only for the children but notably for all adults as well, were intercultural contacts between all team members. While one might argue the cultural differences within the research team, i.e. between European academics, are not vast, the preschool staffs include teachers from five different continents, providing not only very different varieties of English and their L1s, but also of cultural backgrounds. These backgrounds affect communication patterns within the teams, such as questions of politeness, of personal distance, role behaviour, teaching approaches, body contact with the children and among adults, to name but a few. For newly formed teams, such issues may present a challenge and a learning field for intercultural awareness. We experienced throughout the project time how differences were first identified, then addressed, and finally resolved by discussion and compromises. Some team members feel that this is an ongoing process. The important experience for all of us is to remain open, alert, interested in the other persons' point of view and willing to take their perspective. Through the close contact, the university teams were often involved in those processes as well, either as external advisors, or as part of the communication process themselves. In that way, the whole ELIAS teams profited from a heightened sensitivity for intercultural communication.

Another important aspect of exchange lies in the different fields of expertise that our international team contributed to the project. International aspects are tied with the interdisciplinary project approach. Every team member made a unique contribution to the success of the whole endeavour. Expertise covers practical experience, teacher training, different methodological foci in qualitative and quantitative research and the different thematic strands, language learning, intercultural competence, and ESD. We were able to

develop our new and unique expertise in the interdisciplinary field of bilingual ESD, or as we coined it, Green Immersion, from these starting points. The exchange over these fields was such that whenever a question arose in one of the work groups, we were able to recur to a member of another one to discuss the question, or to launch a discussion forum, to resolve the problem.

### 4.2.2 External Benefits

From the very beginning, the project experienced a great need for experiences and *best practices* for immersion preschools from different target groups. Partners were repeatedly approached by practitioners, associations, researchers and city administrations alike, and, from our part, we initiated and reinforced those contacts intensively. Even laymen who found the project on the internet contacted us to ask about advice concerning their own children. Team members were asked to give comments or advice on bilingual education, were invited to contribute to guidelines and curriculum developments, and gave presentations and training events. Team members were very happy to oblige as it is our conviction that every institution can learn from already established experiences in the field, and that we will gain, ourselves, inestimable new experiences with every new contact we establish, or project we advise.

To make ELIAS goals and outcomes, as well as the new environmental concept of Green Immersion, known to a wide variety of target groups, the project was presented at national and international conferences, notably including two European conferences on zoo-associations (EAZA 2008) and zoo education (EZE 2009), as well as a German conference on foreign language education (DGFF 2009) and the European association of second language acquisition (EUROSLA 2010).

As an official EU-project, ELIAS team members also came to the attention of the respective political bodies in their regions. As a result, not only did we receive help, encouragement and further dissemination opportunities, but team members were also recommended as experts on issues of early education to other political boards. That way, the network of contacts and the impact of the project could be considerably enlarged.

Through the project's dissemination activities, other universities and preschools adopted our project setup, so that we were able to enlarge the data pool beyond the original seven project preschools and included three additional partners (two bilingual preschools and a university) in the second period of the project, thus increasing the project's impact considerably and adding invaluable data and information to the project's framework. In addition, contacts were established with a renowned university in the Netherlands, with whom we exchanged ideas for collaboration. A result of this cooperation, two of our project partners were asked to write a handbook article on the teaching of English to young children (Kersten & Rohde, forthc.)

Another important issue in the preschools is the continuation of the bilingual programme into elementary education. Together with parent associations and the respective administrations, several partners launched initiatives for their respective regions. The continuation of successful educational programmes is indispensable if we wish to meet the long-term educational goals. Multilateral projects such as ELIAS can only function as a starting point and an incentive for broader application, if widespread effects are wanted. Only the continuous access to good educational programmes over the years of schooling can warrant their success. If ended after three or so years of preschool education, bilingual programmes cannot yield the multilingual and intercultural competences the EU requires of their citizens. They can lay a sound foundation and enhance cognitive competences in general, but if not taken up in elementary school, much of the children's immediate active knowledge gained during preschool education is in danger to diminish. To advance this situation, several project partners composed additional guidelines for immersion elementary schooling (Kersten et al. 2010). These guidelines are distributed on the project website and by the most well-

established immersion association in Germany, the FMKS (<u>www.fmks.eu</u>), who contributed their expertise to the guidelines as well. They are available in English and in German.

On the same note, the collaboration of Magdeburg University, the Zoo and the Zoo Preschool in the field of Green Immersion has received so much recognition, regionally and internationally, that this collaboration will be intensified over the years to come. We intend to create a competence centre for Green Immersion at the Magdeburg Zoo to enlarge the cooperation between curricular and extra-curricular educational institutions.

Last but not least, thanks to the initiative of the Magdeburg ELIAS team and a bilingual high school, a new association of bilingual institutions was founded in the region of Saxony-Anhalt in Germany. The goals of this association comprise joint efforts to work for easier administrative processes in the recognition of new institutions and of foreign teaching certificates as noted above, as well as the exchange of information and *best practices* in immersion teaching.

# 5. Plans for the Future

Eva Frey, Kristin Kersten, Holger Kersten, Ute Massler, Katharina Neils, Marion Salentin, Anja Steinlen, Shannon Thomas, Martina Weitz

ELIAS' main focus was on longitudinal research in bilingual preschools to describe the children's development in various areas of learning, and the practical recommendations resulting from it.

The research results were presented to the public in a final symposium which included formal presentations followed by a number of practical teacher training workshops. About three hundred participants from over ten different countries took part in the symposium, received materials, and were able to share their own experiences and expertise in the small work groups. The conference presentations and workshops are all available online on the website of the project and of Germany's platform for bilingual institutions, www.fmks.eu.

Furthermore, the two most important measures taken to guarantee sustainability beyond the project's lifetime are the ELIAS website and the final book publication. It gives a comprehensive overview of the ELIAS research results in all fields of study. These volumes include the symposium proceedings, background information and guidelines. They suit both practical and theoretical research purposes, thus enabling a wide range of different audiences to profit from the studies and from best practices identified in the ELIAS preschools and beyond.

The project's products which were created for this purpose are available on the website and can be put to use by other research groups that want to replicate and advance the studies. Contact with the ELIAS team is recommended when test materials are used. That way, the data corpus collected over the last two years can be further enlarged and the results reassessed and strengthened. Materials were created in such a way that they are easily applicable for a wide variety of different programmes. We recommend to use them not only in preschools but extend the usage to primary schools as well. Several ELIAS partners plan on doing so in the near future. Test materials include the observation checklist for teacher input, a training video sequence for raters, preschool and parent questionnaires which reveal a more complete picture of the different factors that play a part in preschool education, a newly developed grammar test, as well as observational field guides for intercultural encounters in bilingual preschools and for bilingual environmental education programmes.

Over the past year, the Green Immersion team has created nine online learning modules on such diverse nature and environmental topics as Water, Winter, Desert, The Food Chain, Plants, Tools, Movement, Continental Animals, and Adult & Young. All modules are published on the ELIAS website. In addition, all modules are available on a CD ROM, which also gives an introduction to Green Immersion to the teacher and cites a number of online resources for further use. All Green Immersion materials are adapted so as to apply to a broad audience including primary schools and kindergartens without zoo facilities. That way, the impact of the materials is much higher and reaches all different kinds of programmes with an emphasis on sustainable development.

The same is true for the teacher training materials and guidelines which provide a sound and broad introduction to the various topics with which bilingual programmes are concerned. Pedagogues, programme initiators, parents and administrators are able to gain an in-depth view into the multi-faceted tasks of a bilingual programme. This knowledge will help them establish routines in their own institutions according to best practices in the field, and might prevent them from falling into well-known traps that others have experienced before them. The original teacher training topics, i.e. introductions to intercultural competence, first and second language acquisition, teaching principles, green immersion and material creation,

were complemented by several teacher training workshops conducted at the final symposium. These were included on the website in the language in which the workshop took place, i.e. in English or in German.

The website and materials are linked to Germany's most important platform for bilingual education FMKS (see above) and the European Commission's electronic platform for the dissemination and exploitation of results of projects and results of programmes implemented by the Directorate General for Education and Culture, EVE. The ELIAS project can be accessed at

http://ec.europa.eu/dgs/education\_culture/eve/alfresco/navigate/browse/workspace/SpacesS tore/99c67c43-ebea-11de-9755-6551a31f04ba?searchPage=true

and visitors are redirected to the project's own website and materials.

# 6. Contribution to EU policies

Eva Frey

As globalisation continues to confront the European Union with new challenges, each citizen will need a wide range of key competences to adapt flexibly to a rapidly changing and highly interconnected world (OJ L 394, 30.12.2006: 13). Through innovative education and teaching methods, children can develop these key competences, defined as a combination of knowledge, skills and attitudes.

The authors of the 'Joint Interim Report 2004 of the Council and the Commission on "Education and Training 2010" have identified early on that so-called "human resources" are the European Union's main asset for the creation and transmission of knowledge. This knowledge is a determining factor in each society's potential for innovation. Investment in education and training is a key factor of the Union's competitiveness, sustainable growth and employment and therefore a prerequisite for achieving the economic, social and environmental goals set in Lisbon for the European Union (*Joint Interim Report* 2004: 4). All Member States of the EU must contribute to the development of the Community as an advanced knowledge-based society with greater social cohesion while ensuring good protection of the environment for future generations.

ELIAS enhances such educational goals for children from their very first entrance in the educational system. The project has its main focus on early intercultural and language learning using a Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) approach, as emphasised in the objectives of the Comenius Programme (*OJ L 327*, 24.11.2006: 50). With this focus, the project contributes to Priority 4 of 'Language learning and linguistic diversity' (*General Call for Proposals 2008 - 2010 2008*: 9) of the Lifelong Learning Programme (*OJ L 327* 2006).

Following the recommendations of the *Common European Framework of Reference for Languages* (2001), ELIAS developed innovative education and training materials, which ultimately aimed at fostering exchange and cooperation between education and training systems within the Community (*OJ L 327* 2006: 48). In addition, ELIAS provides tools and practices to advance a Europe-wide establishment of bilingual preschools and collaboration with non-academic educational institutions to offer greater public access to better preschool education.

The most important contribution of ELIAS, however, refers to the enhancement of several key competences which all individuals need for personal fulfilment and development, active citizenship, social inclusion and employment. The competences that ELIAS addresses in particular are language competence, science competence paired with awareness and action competence for the environment, as well as intercultural competence (*Common European Framework of Reference for Languages* 2001: 48):

### A Communication in foreign languages

Mutual understanding in a Community characterised by linguistic and cultural diversity can only be achieved if people and bodies are able to communicate with each other successfully – be it by using a language other than their first language, or by using language mediation (*High Level Group on Multilingualism* 2007: 6). The communication in foreign languages is based on the ability to understand, express and interpret concepts, thoughts, feelings and opinions (*OJ C* 394 2006: 14). Bilingual or immersion education from native speakers of a second language (L2) is the most effective CLIL teaching method for L2 acquisition in preschools, since it also imparts other key skills such as content learning and intercultural awareness. Thus, this pedagogical concept promoted by ELIAS is ideal for Europe's knowledge-based society. It gives young children the earliest head start in their lifelong

learning process and prepares them to better exploit their foreign language skills in later school life. It is crucial to prepare children as early as possible for a life in a multicultural, multilingual society. Providing them with these necessary resources will help them develop into responsible European citizens. The project's investigations into the effectiveness of first and second language learning provide a realistic picture of the level of competence children can reach in bilingual preschool programmes.

## B Basic competences in science

The ability and willingness to use the body of knowledge and methodology employed to explain the natural world, in order to identify questions and to draw evidence-based conclusions, is regarded as another key competence (*OJ C 394* 2006: 15). ELIAS fosters the development of these competences in young children by introducing them to topics such as animals and nature, simultaneously raising their awareness of environmental issues in an age-appropriate way. With the unique Zoo Preschool located on the premises of the Magdeburg Zoo, ELIAS has helped develop an ideal learning environment for science education. In that respect, a particularly important objective of the project was to enhance the cooperation between preschools and non-academic educational institutions which are exceptionally well suited to raise environmental awareness (EAZA 2008).

Since non-academic institutions such as zoos enable people to develop appreciation, wonder, respect, understanding, care and concern about nature (WAZA 2005; EAZA 2008), it is vital to build on this potential so as to establish a lifelong awareness of environmental needs (BMU 2007). All children should be provided with an educational framework that fosters scientifically sound Education for Sustainable Development (ESD). That is why the ELIAS project has developed a set of teaching techniques and materials that will help foster ESD. This method of education is what the ELIAS project has dubbed *Green Immersion*.

Additionally, the project design in Magdeburg involves two bilingual educators with additional special expertise in biology and zoo education – a fact that further strengthens the final outcome of the type of science education provided within the framework of ELIAS.

## C Cultural awareness and expression

Last but not least, it is essential for a solid understanding of one's own culture to understand the cultural and linguistic diversity in Europe and other regions of the world. A sense of identity can be the basis for an open attitude towards and respect for the diversity of cultural expression. Basic intercultural competences include the ability to relate one's own points of view to the opinions of others (*OJ C 394* 2006: 15).

ELIAS aimed to provide insight into the development of intercultural awareness in very young children as well as to address issues of culture transmission. Crucial for this experience are preschool teachers who are native speakers of the preschool's second language. That is why bilingual preschools generally employ native speakers of the second language the children are supposed to learn. Native speakers provide children with authentic language input, in a way a non-native speaker could not provide. They also naturally model their own cultural background. Moreover, as children recognise the diversity of cultural backgrounds in the preschools, of children and of teachers, this can shape positive culture reception in the children. This ensures an education towards tolerance of different cultures and a heightened intercultural awareness. The effectiveness of increasing intercultural awareness is documented through intensive participant observation in the preschools.

At the end of the project, ELIAS has documented and evaluated a variety of innovative education techniques. The consortium has produced teacher training materials and guidelines that are open to the public. It is expected that all results produced in the context of the project will benefit educational institutions all over Europe and beyond.

## 7. References

- Allen, J., Fröhlich, M., Spada, N. (1984). The communicative orientation of language teaching: An observation scheme. In J. Handscombe, R.A. Orem, B. Taylor (eds.), *On TESOL '83: The Question of Control.* Washington,: TESOL, 231-252.
- Allport, G.W. (1979). The Nature of Prejudice. Reading: Addison-Wesley.
- Apeltauer, E. (2004). Beobachten oder Testen? Möglichkeiten zur Erfassung des Sprachentwicklungsstandes von Vorschulkindern mit Migrantenhintergrund. Flensburger Papiere zur Mehrsprachigkeit und Kulturvielfalt im Unterricht. Heft 36.
- Au, T.K., Glusman, M. (1990). The principle of mutual exclusivity in word learning: To honor or not to honor? *Child Development* 61, 1474-1490.
- Auernheimer, G. (42005). *Einführung in die interkulturelle Pädagogik*. Darmstadt: Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft.
- Au-Yeung, J., Howell, P., Davis, S, Sackin, S., Cunniffe, P. (2000). Introducing the Preschoolers' Reception of Syntax Test (ROST). In *Proceedings of the Conference on Cognitive Development*. Besançon France. www.speech.psychol.ucl.ac.uk/Publications/PAPERS/PDF/32decolage.pdf (25.9.10).
- Baker, C. (2000). A Parents' and Teachers' Guide to Bilingualism. Clevedon: Multilingual Matters.
- Bandura, A. (1999). Social Cognitive Theory of Personality. In L. Pervin, O. John (eds.), *Handbook of Personality: Theory and Research*. New York: Guilford, 154-196.
- Becker, B. (2010). Wer profitiert mehr vom Kindergarten? Die Wirkung der Kindergartenbesuchsdauer und Ausstattungsqualität auf die Entwicklung des deutschen Wortschatzes bei deutschen und türkischen Kindern. Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialwissenschaften 62, 139-163.
- Benedict, H. (1979). Early lexical development: comprehension and production. *Journal of Child Language* 6, 183-200.
- Bennett, J.M., Bennett, M.J. (2004). Developing intercultural sensitivity: An integrative approach to global and domestic diversity. In D. Landis, J.M. Bennett, M.J. Bennett (eds.), *Handbook of Intercultural Training*. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 147-165.
- Biedinger, N. (2009). Der Einfluss von elterlichen Investitionen auf die Entwicklung von deutschen und türkischen Kindern, *Berliner Journal für Soziologie* 19, 268-294.
- Blossfeld, H.P., Bos, W., Hannover, B., Lenzen, D., Müller-Böling, D., Prenzel, M., Wößmann, L. (2009). *Geschlechterdifferenzen im Bildungssystem. Jahresgutachten 2009*. VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften. www.aktionsrat-bildung.de/fileadmin/Dokumente/Geschlechterdifferenzen\_im\_ Bildungssystem Jahresgutachten 2009.pdf (27.09.2010)
- BMBF (ed., 2007). Zur Entwicklung nationaler Bildungsstandards: Eine Expertise. Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung.
  - www.bmbf.de/pub/zur\_entwicklung\_nationaler\_bildungsstandards.pdf (10.05.2010)
- Bornstein, M.H., Hahn, C.-S., Haynes, O.M. (2004). Specific and general language performance across early childhood: Stability and gender considerations. *First Language* 24(3), 267-304.
- Bortz, J., Döring, N. (42006). Forschungsmethoden und Evaluation für Human- und Sozialwissenschaftler. Berlin: Springer.
- Breiting, S., Hedegaard, K., Mogensen, F., Nielsen, K., Schnack, K. (2009). *Action Competence, Conflicting Interests and Environmental Education*. Copenhagen: Research Programme for Environmental and Health Education, Department of Curriculum Research, DPU & Aarhus University. www.dpu.dk/site.aspx?p=3910 (07.10.2010)
- Brown, R. (1973). A First Language. The Early Stages. Cambridge: CUP.
- Burmeister, P., Steinlen, A.K. (2008). Sprachstandserhebungen in bilingualen Kindertagesstätten: Das erste Jahr. In G. Blell, R. Kupetz (eds.), *Sammelband des 3. Niedersächsischen Kolloquiums der Fremdsprachendidaktik vom 11. Mai 2007 in Hannover.* Frankfurt: Lang. 129-146.
- Burns, R. (2009). What linguists need to know about child care: Access, service, and ethics in community-based research. *Issues in Applied Linguistics* 17(1), 27-40.
- Buttjes, D., Byram, M. (1991). *Mediating Languages and Cultures: Towards an Intercultural Theory of Foreign Language Education*. Clevedon: Multilingual Matters.
- Byram, M. (1997). Teaching and Assessing Intercultural Communicative Competence. Clevedon: Multilingual Matters.
- Byram, M., Nichols, A., Stevens, D. (2001). *Developing Intercultural Competence in Practice*. Clevedon: Multilingual Matters.
- Canadian Parents for French (2006). General Information: Frequently Asked Questions. www.cpf.nfld.net/FAQs.html#faq8. (25.09.2010)
- Chilla, S., Rothweiler, M., Babur, E. (2010). Kindliche Mehrsprachigkeit. Grundlagen Störungen Diagnostik. München & Basel: Reinhardt.
- Clark, E. (1987). The principle of contrast: a constraint on language acquisition. In B. MacWhinney (ed.), Mechanisms of Language Acquisition. Hillsdale: Erlbaum, 1-33.
- Clark, E. (1995). The Lexicon in Acquisition. Cambridge: CUP.

Commission of the European Communities (2003). Communication from the Commission to the Council, the European Parliament, the Economic and Social Committee of the Regions. Promoting Language Learning and Linguistic Diversity: An Action Plan 2004-2006.

http://ec.europa.eu/education/doc/official/keydoc/ actlang/act lang en.pdf (24.9.10).

Cook, V., Newson, M. (32007). Chomsky's Universal Grammar. An Introduction. Malden: Blackwell.

Corsaro, W.A. (2005). The Sociology of Childhood. Thousand Oaks: Pine Forge Press.

Council of Europe (2001). Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: Learning, Teaching, Assessment.

www.coe.int/t/dg4/linguistic/Source/Framework\_EN.pdf (02.06. 2010)

De Houwer, A. (1990). The Acquisition of Two Languages from Birth: A Case Study. Cambridge: CUP.

De Houwer, A. (1995). Bilingual language acquisition. In P. Fletcher, B. MacWhinney (eds.), *The Handbook of Child Language*. Cambridge: Blackwell.

De Jabrun, P. (1997). Academic achievement in late partial immersion French. Babel 32(2), 20-23, 35, 37.

DeWalt, K.M., DeWalt, B.R., Wayland, C.B. (1998). Participant observation. In H.R. Bernard (ed.), *Handbook of Methods in Cultural Anthropology.* Walnut Creek, CA: AltaMira Press, 259-299.

Döpke, S. (1992), One Parent-One Language: An Interactional Approach. Amsterdam: Benjamins.

Dumouchel, D. (2003). Learning from the Land: The Power of Place.

www.newhorizons.org/strategies/environmental/dumouchel 2.htm (07.07.2010)

Dunn, L., Dunn, L., Whetton, C., Burley, J. (1997). The British Picture Vocabulary Scale II. Windsor: NFER-Nelson.

Edelenbos, P., Jonstone, R., Kubanek, A. (2006). The Main Pedagogical Principles Underlying the Teaching of Languages to Very Young Learners. Languages for the Children of Europe. Bruxelles: European Commission.

http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/young en.pdf. (29.09.2010)

Ellis, R. (2008). The Study of Second Language Acquisition. Oxford: OUP.

Erll, A., Gymnich, M. (2007). Interkulturelle Kompetenzen – Erfolgreich kommunizieren zwischen den Kulturen. Stuttgart: Klett.

Flick, U. (2008), Triangulation: Eine Einführung, VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Fried. L. (2004). Expertise zu Sprachstandserhebungen für Kindergartenkinder und Schulanfänger. München: DJI, 49-70.

http://cgi.dji.de/bibs/271 2232 ExpertiseFried.pdf (30.09.2010)

Gass, S., Selinker, L. (32008). Second Language Acquisition. New York: Routledge.

Genesee, F. (1987). Learning Through Two Languages: Studies of Immersion and Bilingual Education. Cambridge: Newbury House.

Gerlich, L. (2010). Intercultural Encounters in Bilingual Preschools. Staatsexamensarbeit. Magdeburg: University of Magdeburg.

Glaser, B.G., Strauss, A.L. (1967). *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research*. Chicago: Aldine.

Grimm, H., Aktas, M., Frevert, S. (2001). SETK 3-5: Sprachentwicklungstest für drei- bis fünfjährige Kinder: Diagnose von Sprachverarbeitungsfähigkeiten und auditiven Gedächtnisleistungen (Manual). Göttingen: Hogrefe.

Gudjons, H. (92006). Pädagoagisches Grundwissen. Regensburg: Klinkhardt.

Hatch, E. (1983). Psycholinguistics: A Second Language Perspective. Rowley: Newbury House.

Hoff, E., Elledge, C. (2005). Bilingualism as one of many environmental variables that affect language development. In J. Cohen, K. McAlister, K. Rolstad, J. MacSwan (eds.), *ISB4: Proceedings of the 4th International Symposium on Bilingualism*. Somerville: Cascadilla, 1034-1040.

Howell, P., Davis, S., Au-Yeung, J. (2003). Syntactic development in fluent children, children who stutter, and children who have English as an additional language. *Child Language Teaching and Therapy* 19, 311-337.

Hyde, J., Linn, M. (1988). Gender differences in verbal ability: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin* 104(1), 53-69.

Janßen, W. (1988). Naturerleben. Unterricht Biologie. 12(137), 2-7.

Kaltenbacher, E., Klages, H. (2007). Sprachprofil und Sprachförderung bei Vorschulkindern mit Migrationshintergrund. In B. Ahrenholz (ed.), *Kinder mit Migrationshintergrund. Spracherwerb und Förderungsmöglichkeiten*. Freiburg: Fillibach, 80-97.

Kecskes, I. (1998). The state of L1 knowledge in foreign language learners. Word 49(3), 321-340.

Keith, P. B., Keith, T.Z. (1993). Does parental involvement influence the academic achievement of American middle school youth? In F. Smit, W. van Esch, H.J. Walberg (eds.), *Parental Involvement in Education*. Nijmegen: Instituut voor Toegepaste Sociale Wetenschappen, 205-209.

Kersten, K., Rohde, A., Schelletter, C., Steinlen, A. (eds., 2010). Bilingual Preschools. Vol. I: Learning and Development. Vol II: Best Practices. Trier: WVT.

Kersten, K., Drewing, K., Granados, J., Leloux, B., Lommel, A., Schneider, A., Taylor, S. (2010). How to Start a Bilingual Preschool: Practical Guidelines. In K. Kersten, A. Rohde, C. Schelletter, A.K. Steinlen (eds.), *Bilingual Preschools. Vol. II: Best Practices*. Trier: WVT, 77-101.

Kersten, K., Steinlen, A.K., Tiefenthal, C., Wippermann, I., Flyman Mattsson, A. (2010). Guidelines for Language Use in Bilingual Preschools. In K. Kersten, A. Rohde, C. Schelletter, A.K. Steinlen (eds.), *Bilingual Preschools. Vol. II: Best Practices.* Trier: WVT, 103-116.

- Kersten, H., Massler, U., Daszenies, J., Frey, E., Gerlich, L., Hähnert, A., Kersten, K., Steinlen, A., Wippermann, I. (2009). Intercultural Communication. In K. Kersten, E. Frey, A. Hähnert (eds.), *ELIAS Early Language and Intercultural Acquisition Studies: Progress Report*. Magdeburg: ELIAS. www.elias.bilikita.org
- Kersten, K., Perret, K. (2008). Erster deutsch-englischsprachiger Zoo-Kindergarten in Magdeburg eröffnet. Begegnung Zoo: Zoopädagogik Aktuell. Köln: VZP, 4-5.
- Kersten, K., Rohde, A. (forthcoming). Teaching English to young learners. In K. de Bot, K. Schröder, D. Wolff (eds.), *Handbook of English as a Foreign Language*. Berlin: Mouton de Gruyter.
- Kersten, K., Fischer, U., Burmeister, P., Lommel, A., Schelletter, C. (2009/2010). *Immersion in Primary School: A Guide / Leitfaden für die Einrichtung von Immersionsangeboten in Grundschulen*. Kiel: FMKS.
- Klann-Delius, G. (2005). Sprache und Geschlecht. Stuttgart: Metzler.

Verlag Wissenschaft & Praxis, 213-224.

- Klein, W., Perdue, C. (1992). Utterance Structure. Developing Grammars Again. Amsterdam: Benjamins.
- Knapp, W. (2006). Language and Learning Disadvantages of Learners with a Migrant Background in Germany: Preliminary Study. Council of Europe, Language Policy Division, Strasbourg. www.coe.int/t/dg4/linguistic/Source/Knapp 9oct EN.doc (30.09.2010)
- Köppe, R. (1997). Sprachentrennung im frühen bilingualen Erstspracherwerb Französisch/Deutsch. Tübingen: Narr.
- Krashen, S. (1981). Second Language Acquisition and Second Language Learning. Oxford: Pergamon.
- Kretschmann, R., Schulte, W. (2004). Sprachstandserhebungen und Risikoanalysen bei Vorschulkindern im Rahmen des Bremer Programms "Sprachschatz." Einschulungsjahrgänge 2003 und 2004. http://home.arcor.de/rudolf.kretschmann/Aufs/Aufs%20Kindergarten/
  Sprachstandserhebungen%20im%20Kindergarten%20Bremen.pdf (30.09.2010)
- Kühlmann, T.M., Stahl, G.K. (1998). Diagnose interkultureller Kompetenz: Entwicklung und Evaluierung eines Assessment Centers. In C.I. Barmeyer, J. Bolten (eds.), Interkulturelle Personalorganisation. Sternenfels:
- Kuyumcu, R. (2006). Sprachlernvoraussetzungen zweisprachig aufwachsender Vorschulkinder in ihrer Erstsprache Türkisch. In B. Ahrenholz, E. Apeltauer (eds.), *Zweitsprachenerwerb und curriculare Dimensionen. Empirische Untersuchungen zum Deutschlernen in Kindergarten und Grundschule*. Tübingen: Stauffenburg, 17-30.
- Lambert, W.E., Tucker, G.R. (1972). Bilingual Education of Children. The St. Lambert Experiment. Rowley: Newbury House.
- Lapkin, S., Hart, D., Harley, B. (1998). Case study of compact core French Models: Attitudes and achievement. In S. Lapkin (ed.), *French Second Language Education in Canada: Empirical Studies*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 3-30.
- Long, M. (1980). Input, interaction and second-language acquisition. In H. Winitz (ed.), *Native Language and Foreign Language Acquisition*. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 379, 259-278.
- López, L. (2005). A look into the homes of Spanish-speaking preschool children. In J. Cohen, K. McAlister, K. Rolstad, J. MacSwan (eds.), *ISB4: Proceedings of the 4th International Symposium on Bilingualism.* Somerville: Cascadilla, 1378-1383.
- Ma, Q. (2009). Second Language Vocabulary Acquisition. Frankfurt: Lang.
- MacWhinney, B., Bates, E. (1989). The Crosslinguistic Study of Sentence Processing. New York: CUP.
- MacWhinney, B. (2005). A unified model of language acquisition. In J. Kroll, A.M.B. de Groot, (eds.), *Handbook of Bilingualism: Psycholinguistic Approaches*. Oxford, New York: OUP.
- Markman, E., Wasow, J., Hansen, M. (2003). Use of the mutual exclusivity assumption by young word learners. *Cognitive Psychology* 47, 241-275.
- McKechnie, L. (2000). Ethnographic Observation of Preschool Children. *Library & Information Science Research* 22, 61-76.
- Meara, P. (1984). The study of lexis in interlanguage. In A. Davies, C. Criper, A.P. R. Howatt (eds.), Interlanguage. Edinburgh: Edinburgh UP, 225-235.
- Meisel, J. (1989). Early differentiation of languages in bilingual children. In K. Hyltenstam, L. Obler (eds.), Bilingualism Across the Lifespan: Aspects of Acquisition, Maturity and Loss. Cambridge: CUP, 13-40.
- Mueller Gathercole, V.C., Thomas, E.M., Hughes, E. (2008). Designing a normed receptive vocabulary test for bilingual populations: A model from Welsh. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism* 11(6), 678-720.
- Natorp, E. (1975). Französisch im Vorschulalter. Eine empirische Untersuchung. *Die neueren Sprachen* 24, 495-512.
- Paradis, J. (2005). Grammatical morphology in children learning English as a second language: Implications of similarities with specific language impairment. *Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools* 36, 172-187.
- Pavlenko, A., Jarvis, S. (2002). Bidirectional transfer. Applied Linguistics 23(2), 190-214.
- Pearson, B., Fernández, S. (1994). Patterns of interaction in the lexical growth in two languages of bilingual infants and toddlers. *Language Learning* 44, 617-653.
- Pearson, B., Fernández, S., Oller, D. (1993). Lexical development in bilingual infants and toddlers: Comparison to monolingual norms. *Language Learning* 43, 93-120.
- Pearson, B., Fernández, S., Oller, D. (1995). Cross-language synonyms in the lexicons of bilingual infants: One language or two? *Journal of Child Language* 22, 345-368.
- Penner, Z. (2005). Auf dem Weg zur Sprachkompetenz. Neue Perspektiven der sprachlichen Frühförderung bei Migrantenkindern. Ein Arbeitsbuch. Frauenfeld: conlab.com.

- Pienemann, M. (1998). Language Processing and Second Language Development. Processability Theory. Amsterdam: Benjamins.
- Pitman, M.A., Eisikovits, R.A., Dobbert, M.L. (1989). *Culture Acquisition: A Holistic Approach to Human Learning*. New York: Praeger.
- Prechtl, E., Lund, A.D. (2007). Intercultural competence and assessment: Perspectives from the INCA project. In H. Kotthoff, H. Spencer-Oatey (eds.), *Handbook of Intercultural Communication*. New York: Mouton de Gruyter, 467-490.
- Quay, S. (1995). The bilingual lexicon: Implications for studies of language choice. *Journal of Child Language* 22, 369-387.
- Quian, D. (2002). Investigating the relationship between vocabulary knowledge and academic reading performance: An assessment perspective. *Language Learning* 52, 513-536
- Radford, A. (2004). Minimalist Syntax. Exploring the Structure of English. Cambridge: CUP.
- Rohde, A., Tiefenthal, C. (2000). Fast mapping in naturalistic L2 acquisition. Studia Linguistica 54, 167-174.
- Rohde, A., Tiefenthal, C. (2002). On L2 lexical learning abilities. In P. Burmeister, T. Piske, A. Rohde (eds.), *An Integrated View of Language Development. Papers in Honor of Henning Wode*. Trier: Wissenschaftlicher Verlag Trier, 449-471.
- Rohde, A. (2005). Lexikalische Prinzipien im Erst- und Zweitspracherwerb. Trier: WVT.
- Rohde, A. (2008). "Pencils and my brother" Lexikalische Kategorisierung und lexikalische Prinzipien als interkulturelle Universalien. In P. Bosenius, A. Rohde, M. Wolff (eds.), *Verstehen und Verständigung. Interkulturelles Lehren und Lernen. Festschrift für Jürgen Donnerstag.* Trier: Wissenschaftlicher Verlag Trier, 51-66
- Ronjat, J. (1913). Enfant bilingue. Paris: Champion.
- Ruben, B.D. (1976). Assessing Communicative Competency for Intercultural Adaptation. *Group Organization Management* 1(3), 334-354.
- Schelletter, C. (2002). The effect of form similarity on bilingual children's lexical development. *Bilingualism:* Language and Cognition 5(2), 2002, 93-107.
- Schöler, H., Dutzi, I., Roos, J., Schäfer, P., Grün-Nolz, P., Engler-Thümmel, H. (2004). *Einschulungsuntersuchung 2003 in Mannheim.* (Arbeitsberichte aus dem Forschungsprojekt "Differenzialdiagnostik" Nr. 16). Heidelberg: Pädagogische Hochschule, Institut für Sonderpädagogik, Abt. Psychologie in sonderpädagogischen Handlungsfeldern.
  - www.ph-heidelberg.de/wp/schoeler/Arbeitsbericht16.pdf (30.09.2010)
- Siebert-Ott, G. (2001). Frühe Mehrsprachigkeit. Probleme des Grammatikerwerbs in multilingualen und multikulturellen Kontexten. Tübingen: Niemeyer.
- Singleton, D. (1999). Exploring the Second Language Mental Lexicon. Cambridge: CUP.
- Sinka, I., Schelletter, C. (1998). Morphosyntactic development in bilingual children. *International Journal of Bilingualism* 2(3), 301-326.
- Spradley, J. P. (1980). Participant Observation. London: Thomson Learning.
- Steinberg, D. (1995). An Introduction to Psycholinguistics. Harlow: Longman.
- Steinlen, A. K., Wettlaufer, J. (2005). Kiel Picture Pointing Test. Grammar and Vocabulary. Online Test. Mimeo: University of Kiel.
- Steinlen, A.K., Rogotzki, N. (2009). Comprehension of L2 grammar in a bilingual preschool: a developmental perspective. In T. Marinis, A. Papangeli, V. Stojanovik (eds.), *Proceedings of the Child Language Seminar* 2007 30th Anniversary. Reading: University of Reading, 163-173.
- Steinlen, A.K. (2008). Comprehension of L2 grammar in a German-English bilingual preschool. In A. Nikolaev, J. Niemi (eds.), *Two or More Languages: Proceedings from the 9<sup>th</sup> Nordic Conference on Bilingualism,* August 10-11, 2006, Joensuu. Studies in Languages, vol. 43. Joensuu: University of Joensuu, Finland, 212-221.
- Stokes, E., Edge, A., West, A. (2001). *Environmental Education in the Educational Systems of the European Union*. London: Environment Directorate-General of the European Commission.
- Swain, M. (1985). Communicative competence: some roles of comprehensible input and comprehensible output in interlanguage development. In S. Gass, C. Madden (eds.), *Input in Second Language Acquisition*. Rowley: Newbury House, 235-253.
- Tabors, P.O. (1997). One Child, Two Languages: A Guide for Preschool Educators of Children Learning English as a Second Language. Baltimore, MD: Brookes.
- Tabors, P.O., Snow, C.E (1994). English as a second language in preschool programs. In F. Genesee (ed.), Educating Second Language Children. The Whole Child, the Whole Curriculum, the Whole Community. Cambridge: CUP, 103-125.
- Tomblin, J.B. (1997). Epidemiology of specific language impairment. In M. Gopnik (ed.), *The Inheritance and Innateness of Grammars*. Oxford: OUP, 103-110.
- Tracy, R. (2000). Sprache und Sprachentwicklung: Was wird erworben? In H. Grimm (ed.), *Enzyklopädie der Psychologie. Band 3: Sprachentwicklung.* Göttingen: Hogrefe, 3-39.
- Turnbull, M., Lapkin, S., Hart, D. (2001). Grade 3 immersion students' performance in literacy and mathematics: Province-wide results from Ontario (1998-99). *The Canadian Modern Language Review* 58, 9-26.
- Ullman, R., Geva, E. (1983). Classroom Observation in the L2 Setting: A Dimension of Program Evaluation.
  Ontario: Modern Language Centre, Ontario Institute for Studies in Education.
- United Nations (1992). General Assembly. Earth Summit Conference 1992. Brazil. www.un.org/esa/earthsummit (07.07.2010)

- WAZA (2005). Chapter 5: Education and Training. In P. Olney (ed.), Building a Future for Wildlife: The World Zoo and Aquarium Conservation Strategy. WAZA: Bern, 35-41.
- Weitz, M., Rohde, A. (2010). German children's L2 English vocabulary in bilingual kindergarten programmes in Germany: Why do the children's scores differ so strongly from each other? In C. Bongartz, J. Rymarczyk (eds.), *Languages across the Curriculum*. Frankfurt: Lang, 51-70.
- Wesche, M.B., Paribakht, T.S. (1996). Assessing second language vocabulary knowledge: Depth versus breadth. Canadian Modern Language Review 53, 13-40.
- Wesche, M.B. (1994). Input and interaction in second language acquisition. In C. Gallaway, B.J. Richard (eds.), *Input and Interaction in Language Acquisition*. Cambridge: CUP, 219-249.
- Wesche, M.B. (2002). Early French immersion: How has the original Canadian model stood the test of time? In P. Burmeister, T. Piske, A. Rohde (eds.), *An Integrated View of Language Development*. Trier: WVT, 357-379.
- Wiseman, R.L. (2002). Intercultural Communication Competence. In W.B. Gudykunst, B. Mody (eds.), *Handbook of International and Intercultural Communication*. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 207-224.
- Witt, K. (1990). Der L2-Erwerb der Bezeichnungen für Natural Categories. Master Thesis. Mimeo, University of Kiel.
- Witte, A. (2009). Reflexionen zu einer (inter)kulturellen Progression bei der Entwicklung interkultureller Kompetenz im Fremdsprachenlernprozess. In A. Hu, M. Byram (eds.), *Interkulturelle Kompetenz und fremdsprachliches Lernen: Modelle, Empirie, Evaluation.* Tübingen: Narr, 49-66.
- Wode, H. (1993). Psycholinguistik. Eine Einführung in die Lehr- und Lernbarkeit von Sprachen. München: Hueber.
- Wode, H. (2001). Multilingual education in Europe: What can preschools contribute? In S. Björklund, (ed.), Language as a Tool – Immersion Research and Practices. University of Vaasa: Proceedings of the University of Vaasa, Reports, 424-446.
- Wode, H., Rohde, A., Gassen, F., Weiss, B., Jekat, M., Jung, P. (1992). L1, L2, L3: Continuity vs. discontinuity in lexical acquisition. In P.J.L. Arnaud, H. Béjoint, (eds.), *Vocabulary and Applied Linguistics*. Houndsmills: MacMillan, 52-61.
- Wong Fillmore, L. (1979). Individual differences in second language acquisition. In C. Fillmore, D. Kempler, W.S.-Y. Wang (eds.), *Individual Differences in Language Ability and Language Behavior*. New York: Academic Press, 203-227.
- Zaunbauer, A.C.M., Möller, J. (2006). Schriftsprachliche und mathematische Leistungen in der Erstsprache: Ein Vergleich monolingual und teilimmersiv unterrichteter Kinder der zweiten und dritten Klassenstufe. Zeitschrift für Fremdsprachenforschung 17, 181-200.
- Zaunbauer, A.C.M., Möller, J. (2007). Schulleistungen monolingual und immersiv unterrichteter Kinder am Ende des 1. Schuljahres. Zeitschrift für Entwicklungspsychologie und Pädagogische Psychologie 39, 141-153.
- Zaunbauer, A.C.M., Möller, J. (2010). Schulleistungsentwicklung immersiv unterrichteter Grundschüler in den ersten zwei Schuljahren. *Psychologie in Erziehung und Unterricht* 84, 30-45.
- Zaunbauer, A.C.M., Bonerad, E.-M., Möller, J. (2005). Muttersprachliches Leseverständnis immersiv unterrichteter Kinder. *Zeitschrift für Pädagogische Psychologie* 19(3), 233-235.

### **Selected Online References**

- Au-Yeung, J. et al. "Introducing the Preschoolers' Reception of Syntax Test (ROST)." In: *Proceedings of the Conference on Cognitive Development*. Besançon France. 2000.
  - <www.speech.psychol.ucl.ac.uk/Publications/PAPERS/PDF/32decolage.pdf> (25 March 2009).
- Bolten, Jürgen. "Kann man Kulturen beschreiben oder erklären, ohne Stereotypen zu verwenden? Einige programmatische Überlegungen zur kulturellen Stilforschung." In: *Interculture Online*. 2001. <a href="http://www2.uni-jena.de/philosophie/iwk/publikationen/kulturbeschreibung.pdf">http://www2.uni-jena.de/philosophie/iwk/publikationen/kulturbeschreibung.pdf</a> (21 Sep. 2009).
- Breiting, Soren et al. *Action competence. Conflicting interests and Environmental Education.* Research Programme for Environmental and Health Education, Department of Curriculum Research, DPU (Danish School of Education). 2009.
  - <www.dpu.dk/Everest/Publications/.../action-competence-muvin.pdf> (7 July 2009).
- CILT and InterAct International. *ELAN: Effects on the European Economy of Shortages of Foreign Language Skills in Enterprise*. Dec. 2006.
  - <a href="http://www.cilt.org.uk/research/projects/employment/elan\_finalreport.pdf">http://www.cilt.org.uk/research/projects/employment/elan\_finalreport.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Corvalan, Carlos et al. (2006). *Ecosystems and Human Well-being*. World Health Organization. 2006. <a href="https://www.who.int/globalchange/ecosystems/ecosys.pdf">www.who.int/globalchange/ecosystems/ecosys.pdf</a> (7 July 2009).
- Cotton, K.; K. R. Wikelund. "Parent involvement in education." In: *The Schooling Practises that Matter Most.* 2000.
  - <www.nwrel.org/scpd/sirs/3/cu6.html> (15 Sep. 2009).
- Council of Europe. Common European Framework of Reference for Languages: Learning, Teaching, Assessment. 2001.
  - <a href="http://www.coe.int/t/dg4/linguistic/Source/Framework\_EN.pdf">http://www.coe.int/t/dg4/linguistic/Source/Framework\_EN.pdf</a> (4 Aug. 2009).
- Council of the European Union. Report from the Education Council to the European Council: "The concrete future objectives of education and training systems". 14 Feb. 2001.
  - <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/2010/doc/rep\_fut\_obj\_en.pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/2010/doc/rep\_fut\_obj\_en.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Dahl, Stephan (2004). "Intercultural Research, the Current State of Knowledge." In: *Middlesex University Discussion Paper No. 26.* <a href="http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?">http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?</a> abstract\_id=658202> (20 Sep. 2009).
- De Haan, G. Transfer-21. 2009. <a href="http://www.transfer-21.de">http://www.transfer-21.de</a> (25 July 2009).
- Deardorff, Darla K. (2004). "Internationalization: In Search of Intercultural Competence." <a href="http://www.nafsa.org/\_/File/\_/in\_search\_of\_intercultural.pdf">http://www.nafsa.org/\_/File/\_/in\_search\_of\_intercultural.pdf</a> (22 Sep. 2009).
- Deardorff, Darla K. (2004). "The Identification and Assessment of Intercultural Competence As a Student Outcome of Internationalization At Institutions of Higher Education in the United States." Raleigh, NC: Department of Adult and Community Education. <a href="http://en.scientificcommons.org/7784745">http://en.scientificcommons.org/7784745</a> (22 Sep. 2009).
- Deardorff, Darla K. (2005). "A Matter of Logic? Using a Programs Logic Model, Institutions of Higher Education Can Determine Outcomes of Internationalisation Efforts in a Meaningful Way." <a href="http://www.nafsa.org/">http://www.nafsa.org/</a> /File/ /InternationalEducator/ LogicMayJune05.pdf> (22 Sep. 2009).
- Deardorff, Darla K. (2006). "Intercultural Competence -- the Key Competence in the 21st Century? Theses by the Bertelsmann Stiftung Based on the Models of Intercultural Competence by Dr. Darla K. Deardorff."
  - <a href="http://www.bertelsmann-stiftung.de/">http://www.bertelsmann-stiftung.de/</a> bst/de/media/xcms\_bst\_dms\_18255\_18256\_2.pdf> (22 Sep. 2009).
- Dumouchel, Denise. "Learning from the Land: The Power of Place." In: *New Horizons*. 2003. <a href="http://www.newhorizons.org/strategies/environmental/dumouchel\_2.htm">http://www.newhorizons.org/strategies/environmental/dumouchel\_2.htm</a> (7 July 2009).
- Edelenbos, Peter; Richard Johnstone and Angelika Kubanek. *The Main Pedagogical Principles Underlying the Teaching of Languages to Very Young Learners*. European Commission. Oct. 2006. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/young\_en.pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/young\_en.pdf</a> (4 Aug. 2009).
- European Commission. "Europeans and their Languages." *Special Eurobarometer.* Feb. 2006. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/public\_opinion/archives/ebs/ebs\_243\_en.pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/public\_opinion/archives/ebs/ebs\_243\_en.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- European Commission. A New Framework Strategy for Multilingualism. 22 Nov. 2005. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/com596">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/com596</a> en.pdf> (14 Aug. 2009).
- European Commission. *Application form 2008: Lifelong Learning Programme Sub-programmes.* 2008. <a href="http://eacea.ec.europa.eu/llp/funding/2008/call/documents/mlp\_nw\_am\_form\_2008\_EN\_Fin\_KA\_1\_2\_4.doc">http://eacea.ec.europa.eu/llp/funding/2008/call/documents/mlp\_nw\_am\_form\_2008\_EN\_Fin\_KA\_1\_2\_4.doc</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- European Commission. *Final Report: High Level Group on Multilingualism.* 2007. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/multireport">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/multireport</a> en.pdf> (14 Aug. 2009).

- European Commission. Implementation of "Education and Training 2010" Work Programme. Nov. 2004.
  - <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/2010/doc/basicframe.pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/2010/doc/basicframe.pdf</a> (2 Sep. 2009).
- European Commission. *Improving competences for the 21st Century: An Agenda for European Cooperation on Schools.* 3 July 2008.
  - <a href="http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2008:0425:FIN:EN: PDF>"> (2 Sep. 2009).</a>
- European Commission. Promoting Language Learning and Linguistic Diversity: An Action Plan 2004-2006. 24 July 2003.
  - <a href="http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2003:0449:FIN:EN: PDF>(14 Aug. 2009).">http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2003:0449:FIN:EN: PDF>(14 Aug. 2009).</a>
- European Commission. Report on the Implementation of the Action Plan "Promoting Language Learning and Linguistic Diversity". 15 Nov. 2007. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/com554">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/com554</a> en.pdf> (14 Aug. 2009).
- European Commission. *School education: equipping a new generation*. 16 Sep. 2008. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/lifelong-learning-policy/doc64">http://ec.europa.eu/education/lifelong-learning-policy/doc64</a> en.htm> (2 Sep. 2009).
- European Council. Presidency Conclusions. Barcelona European Council 15 and 16 March 2002. Mar. 2002.
  - <a href="http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms\_Data/docs/pressData/en/ec/71025.pdf">http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms\_Data/docs/pressData/en/ec/71025.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- European Union. OJ C 142, 14.06.2002. Detailed work programme on the follow-up of the objectives of Education and training systems in Europe. 14 June 2002.
  - <a href="http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2002:142:0001:0022:EN:PDF>(3 Sep. 2009).">http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2002:142:0001:0022:EN:PDF>(3 Sep. 2009).</a>
- European Union. OJ L 327, 24.11.2006. DECISION No 1720/2006/EC OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 15 November 2006 establishing an action programme in the field of lifelong learning. 24 Nov. 2006.
  - <a href="http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2006:327:0045">http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2006:327:0045</a>: 0068:en:PDF> (2 Sep. 2009).
- European Union. OJ L 394, 30.12.2006. Recommendation No. 2006/962/EC. RECOMMENDATION OF THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AND OF THE COUNCIL of 18 December 2006 on key competences for lifelong learning. 30 Dec. 2006.
  - <a href="http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2006:394:0010:0018:en:PDF">http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2006:394:0010:0018:en:PDF</a> (2 Sep. 2009).
- Eurydice. Content and Language Integrated Learning (CLIL) at School in Europe. 2006. <a href="http://www.eurydice.org/ressources/eurydice/pdf/0">http://www.eurydice.org/ressources/eurydice/pdf/0</a> integral/071EN.pdf> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Eurydice; Wastiau-Schlüter, Patricia. Foreign Language Learning: A European Priority. Mar. 2005. <a href="http://www.eurydice.org/ressources/eurydice/pdf/0">http://www.eurydice.org/ressources/eurydice/pdf/0</a> integral/061EN.pdf> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Federal Ministry for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Nuclear Safety (BMU). National Strategy on Biological Diversity. Oct. 2007.
  - <a href="http://www.bmu.de/files/pdfs/allgemein/application/x-download/national\_strategy\_biodiv.pdf">http://www.bmu.de/files/pdfs/allgemein/application/x-download/national\_strategy\_biodiv.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Figel, Ján. Intercultural Dialogue as a Long-Term Priority for the EU. 7 Jan. 2008.
  - <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/commission\_barroso/figel/speeches/docs/08\_01\_07\_EYID\_launch\_Ljubljana\_en.pdf">http://ec.europa.eu/commission\_barroso/figel/speeches/docs/08\_01\_07\_EYID\_launch\_Ljubljana\_en.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Fitzpatrick, Tony ed. *European Language Learning Materials Survey. Consolidation Report.* 2000. <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/languages/pdf/doc499">http://ec.europa.eu/education/languages/pdf/doc499</a> en.pdf> (2 Sep. 2009).
- Fried. L. Expertise zu Sprachstandserhebungen für Kindergartenkinder und Schulanfänger. München: DJI, 49-70. 2000.
  - <a href="http://cgi.dji.de/bibs/271">http://cgi.dji.de/bibs/271</a> 2232 ExpertiseFried.pdf> (15 Sep. 2009).
- Haskin, John. "Environmental Education in the United States: Teaching in the Present, Preparing Students for the Future." In: *New Horizons*. 19 Feb. 1999.
  - <www.newhorizons.org/strategies/environmental/haskin.htm> (7 July 2009).
- INRA (Europe). "Europeans and Languages." Special Eurobarometer (54.1). Feb. 2001.
  - <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/public opinion/archives/ebs/ebs">http://ec.europa.eu/public opinion/archives/ebs/ebs</a> 147 en.pdf> (4 Aug. 2009).
- Jacobs, I. Der Sprachtest ist die Schwachstelle beim Einschulungstest. 2009.
  - <www.stuttgarter-zeitung.de> (9 July 2009).
- Jensen, Iben (1997). "Intercultural Communication: Constructions of Cultural Identity Between Young People." In: *Nordicom-Information* 4, 11-18.
  - <a href="http://www.nordicom.gu.se/common/publ\_pdf/6\_011\_018.pdf">http://www.nordicom.gu.se/common/publ\_pdf/6\_011\_018.pdf</a> (16 Sep. 2009).

- Landtag of Saxony-Anhalt Magdeburg. Decision LT-Drs. 5/34/1056 B of 25.01.2008 (transl.). 19 Jan. 2009.
  - <a href="http://www.sachsen-anhalt.de/LPSA/fileadmin/Elementbibliothek/Master-">http://www.sachsen-anhalt.de/LPSA/fileadmin/Elementbibliothek/Master-</a>
  - Bibliothek/Ministerium\_fuer\_Landwirtschaft\_und\_Umwelt/Konzept\_der\_LReg\_-\_BNE\_\_2\_.pdf> (2 Sep 2009).
- Languages and Cultures in Europe (LACE). The Intercultural Competences Developed in Compulsory Foreign Language Education in the European Union. 2007.
  - <a href="http://www.lace2007.eu/docs/en/final.pdf">http://www.lace2007.eu/docs/en/final.pdf</a> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Levang, Patrice; Soaduon Sitorus and Edmond Dounais. City Life in the Midst of the Forest: a Punan Hunter-Gatherer's Vision of Conservation and Development. Resilience Alliance. 2007.
  - <a href="http://www.cifor.cgiar.org/Knowledge/Publications/Detail?pid=2331">http://www.cifor.cgiar.org/Knowledge/Publications/Detail?pid=2331</a> (7 July 2009).
- Meyer, Maggie. "Learning and Teaching through the Naturalist Intelligence." In: Education Resources Information Center, 1998.
  - <a href="http://www.newhorizons.org/strategies/environmental/meyer.htm">http://www.newhorizons.org/strategies/environmental/meyer.htm</a> (7 July 2009).
- Mushi, S. L. P. Parents' Role in Their Children's Language Acquisition. US Department of Education. Educational Resources Information Center. Chicago, IL: 2000.
  - <a href="http://eric.ed.gov/ERICDocs/data/ericdocs2sgl/content">http://eric.ed.gov/ERICDocs/data/ericdocs2sgl/content</a> storage 01/0000019b/80/16/d2/08.pdf> (17 Sep 2009).
- Rathie. Stefanie (2006). "Interkulturelle Kompetenz Zustand und Zukunft eines umstrittenen Konzepts." In: Zeitschrift für Interkulturellen Fremdsprachenunterricht 11.3. < http://zif.spz.tudarmstadt.de/jg-11-3/docs/Rathje.pdf> (16 Sep. 2009).
- Rosenfeld J.; B. Wohlleben and M. Gross. Diagnostische Genauigkeit des SETK 3-5 zur dichotomen Einschätzung von sprachlichen Leistungen. Vortrag bei der 25. Wissenschaftlichen Jahrestagung der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Phoniatrie und Pädaudiologie. Düsseldorf, 12.-14.09.2008. 2008. <a href="http://www.egms.de/en/meetings/dgpp2008/08dgpp45.shtml">http://www.egms.de/en/meetings/dgpp2008/08dgpp45.shtml</a> (17 Sep. 2009).
- Standing Conference of the Ministers of Education and Cultural Affairs of the Länder in the Federal Republic (Germany). Bilingual Education Concepts - Field Report and Suggestions for Further Improvement (transl.). 10 Apr. 2006. <a href="http://www.kmk.org/doc/publ/Konzepte-bilingualer-">http://www.kmk.org/doc/publ/Konzepte-bilingualer-</a> Unterricht 10-04-2006.pdf> (15 Feb. 2008).
- Standing Conference of the Ministers of Education and Cultural Affairs of the Länder in the Federal Republic (Germany). Europe at School (transl.). 5 May 2008.
  - <a href="http://www.kmk.org/fileadmin/veroeffentlichungen">http://www.kmk.org/fileadmin/veroeffentlichungen</a> beschluesse/1978/1978 06 08 Europabildung .pdf> (2 Sep. 2009).
- Standing Conference of the Ministers of Education and Cultural Affairs of the Länder in the Federal Republic (Germany). Foreign Languages in Primary School Education: Status and Conceptional Design 2004 (transl.). 10 Feb. 2005.
  - <a href="http://www.kmk.org/doc/beschl/fremdsprachen">http://www.kmk.org/doc/beschl/fremdsprachen</a> in der grundschule.pdf</a> (15 Feb. 2008).
- Standing Conference of the Ministers of Education and Cultural Affairs of the Länder in the Federal Republic (Germany). The Education System in the Federal Republic of Germany 2005 (transl.). 2007.
  - <a href="http://www.kmk.org/dossier/sonderschulwesen.pdf">http://www.kmk.org/dossier/sonderschulwesen.pdf</a> (18 Feb. 2008).
- Steinlen, A. K.; N. Rogotzki. Comprehension of L2 grammar in a bilingual preschool: a developmental perspective. In: T. Marinis; A. Papangeli and V. Stojanovik (eds.). Proceedings of the Child Language Seminar 2007 - 30th Anniversary. Reading: Universität Reading, 163-173. 2009. <a href="http://www.reading.ac.uk:80/cls/about/news/cls-2007-proceedings.asp">http://www.reading.ac.uk:80/cls/about/news/cls-2007-proceedings.asp</a> (17 Sep. 2009).
- Strubell, Miquel et al. Final Report: The Diversity of Language Teaching in the European Union. Sep.
  - <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/divlang">http://ec.europa.eu/education/policies/lang/doc/divlang</a> en.pdf> (14 Aug. 2009).
- Venton, Paul; Sarah La Trobe. Linking climate change adaptation and disaster risk reduction. Tearfund. July 2008.
  - <a href="http://74.125.77.132/search?q=cache:eS2XcCgNzJoJ:www.tearfund.org/webdocs/Website/Camp">http://74.125.77.132/search?q=cache:eS2XcCgNzJoJ:www.tearfund.org/webdocs/Website/Camp</a> aiging/CCA and DRR web.pdf+linking+climate+change+and+adaptation+and+disaster+risk+redu ction&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk> (7 July 2009).
- Wilson, Ruth. "Natural Beginnings: An Early Childhood Environmental Education teacher Inservice Workshop." In: New Horizons. 1995.
  - <a href="http://www.eric.ed.gov/ERICWebPortal/custom/portlets/recordDetails/detailmini.jsp?">http://www.eric.ed.gov/ERICWebPortal/custom/portlets/recordDetails/detailmini.jsp?</a> nfpb=true& &ERICExtSearch SearchValue 0=ED414161&ERICExtSearch SearchType 0=no&accno=ED414 161> (7 July 2009).
- Wode, Henning. "Mehrsprachigkeit durch immersive Kitas. Eine überzeugende Methode zum nachhaltigen Fremdsprachenerwerb." In: H. Rieder-Aigner (Hrsg.). Zukunfts-Handbuch

Kindertageseinrichtungen. Qualitätsmanagement für Träger, Leitung und Team. VII.22.

Regensburg: Walhalla Verlag. 2005.

<www.fmks-online.de/\_wd\_showdoc.php?pic=218> (17 Sep. 2009).

World Association of Zoos and Aquariums (WAZA). Building a Future for Wildlife: The World Zoo and Aquarium Conservation Strategy. 2005.

<a href="http://www.waza.org/conservation/wzacs.php">http://www.waza.org/conservation/wzacs.php</a> (14 Aug. 2009).